

TECHNICAL REPORT

Hepatitis A virus in the EU/EEA, 1975–2014

A systematic review of seroprevalence and incidence comprising European surveillance data and national vaccination recommendations

www.ecdc.europa.eu

ECDC TECHNICAL REPORT

Hepatitis A virus in the EU/EEA, 1975-2014

A systematic review of seroprevalence and incidence comprising European surveillance data and national vaccination recommendations



This report of the European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC) was coordinated by (in alphabetical order) Sandro Bonfigli, Emma Bystrom, Paloma Carrillo-Santisteve, Michael Edelstein, Pierluigi Lopalco, Ettore Severi and Lara Tavoschi. Literature search was performed by Ana-Belen Escriva and Irene Muñoz Guajardo (ECDC Library Service).

Acknowledgements

We would like to acknowledge the following ECDC colleagues for their help with papers from languages not spoken by the authors (in alphabetical order): Irina Dinca, Dragoslav Domanovic, Mikhail Nikiforov, Diamantis Plachouras, Aleksandra Polkowska, Vladimir Prikazsky, Alexandra Salekeen and Goritsa Zlatanova.

Suggested citation: European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Hepatitis A virus in the EU/EEA, 1975-2014. Stockholm: ECDC; 2016.

Stockholm, July 2016 ISBN 978-92-9193-891-9 doi 10.2900/60930 Catalogue number TQ-01-16-600-EN-N

© European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control, 2016 Reproduction is authorised, provided the source is acknowledged

Contents

Abbreviations	. iv
Summary	1
1. Objective and background	2
Objective	2
Background	2
2. Review methods	4
Research questions	4
Search strategy	4
Literature selection	5
Critical appraisal of the literature and data extraction	6
Data analysis and display	7
Presentation of results	8
3. Results of the systematic literature review	.10
Overall results and flowchart	10
Seroprevalence data	11
Incidence data	.14
4. HAV endemicity patterns in the EU/EEA	15
HAV seroprevalence in the EU/EEA	15
HAV incidence in the EU/EEA	18
HAV susceptibility in adults in the EU/EEA	.18
HAV seroprevalence according to current susceptibility profiles	.19
5. Conclusions	22
Knowledge gaps	23
Key message	.24
References	25
Annex 1. Country profiles	27
Annex 2. Search strategies for HAV seroprevalence	28
Annex 3. Expert Panel: Terms of Reference and composition	.30

Figures

Figure 3.1. Flowchart of literature selection	10
Figure 3.2. Distribution of selected articles over the study period by year of sampling	
Figure 3.3. Distribution of selected articles' sample size over the study period 1975–2014	13
Figure 4.1. Geographical distribution of the HAV seroprevalence profiles in the EU/EEA, 1975-2013	15
Figure 4.2. Size of the EU population for each seroepidemiological profile	
Figure 4.3. Geographical distribution of the reported HAV incidence profiles, EU/EEA 2006–2013	
Figure 4.4. Geographical distribution of the HAV susceptibility profiles. EU/EEA. 2000–2014.	
Figure 4.5. Overall age-specific HAV seroprevalence in the EU/EEA by susceptibility profile, 1975–2014	20
Figure 4.6. Age-specific HAV seroprevalence in the EU/EEA by susceptibility profile and time period	20

Tables

Table 2.1. Rationale for article inclusion	.5
Table 2.2. Rationale for article exclusion	.5
Table 2.3. Article exclusion or inclusion classification	.5
Table 2.4. Article classification for articles excluded by exclusion code 4:	.6
Table 2.5. Seroprevalence assessment: classification criteria	.9
Table 2.6. Incidence assessment: classification criteria	.9
Table 2.7. Susceptibility in adults: classification criteria	.9
Table 3.1. Distribution of seroprevalence studies, number of estimates, studies timeframe and studies quality scor	е
by country	11
Table 3.2. Distribution of incidence estimates from TESSy, national public health institutes and studies extracted	
from the literature by country	14
Table 4.1. Population ¹ in EU/EEA countries according to their seroprevalence profile and year	18

Abbreviations

EU/EEA	European Union/European Economic Area
EFSA	European Food Saftey Authority
HA	Hepatitis A
HAV	Hepatitis A virus
MSM	Men who have sex with men
TESSy	The European Surveillance System
WHO	World Heath Organization

Summary

Emerging risk factors linked to increasing travel and food importation from both inside and outside the European Union/European Economic Area (EU/EEA) pose new risks of exposure to Hepatitis A virus (HAV). Hepatitis A (HA) epidemiology varies largely across the globe. Areas of high, intermediate, low and very low endemicity are defined¹ in order to identify and inform different prevention strategies, one of which is vaccination. A systematic review of the literature published from 1975 to 2014 was conducted in order to describe HAV seroprevalence and incidence of HA in the EU/EEA countries. We reviewed seroprevalenceand incidence data and HAV vaccination policies in the EU/EEA to support decisions on prevention strategies.

In addition, data from The European Surveillance System (TESSy) were used to complement the available knowledge on incidence of HA. Two hundred and thirty-eight articles were selected for data extraction, of which 228 reported seroprevalence data from 28 EU/EEA Member States (no data available for Hungary, Latvia and Liechtenstein). HAV seroprevalence in EU/EEA countries ranged between intermediate and very low, with most countries (24) falling in the very low endemicity category, based on the World Health Organization (WHO) HAV seroprevalence endemicity categories. Annual notification rates of HA reported through TESSy during the period 2006–2013 suggest incidence ranging from intermediate to very low.

Among the 30 countries providing this information², 14 reported very low incidence and two intermediate incidence. The susceptibility to infection among adults ranged between low and very high, with three Member States falling in the low susceptibility category, and five in the very high susceptibility category, with a marked geographical gradient. Based on this descriptive assessment, the HA seroprevalence presents a high degree of temporal and spatial variability across the EU/EEA. There is an overall decreasing trend over time in all countries and an important geographical gradient increasing from northern to central, southern and eastern EU/EEA.

Our analysis shows that susceptibility to HAV among adults (extrapolated from the seroprevalence estimates) is a more specific indicator of HA endemicity level in the EU/EEA than seroprevalence, as it includes historical developments of the disease epidemiology and may more appropriately describe the potential risk for HA outbreaks. Differences in methodology, representativeness and time of conduct of the studies, as well as potential vaccine coverage not captured by our data review should be taken into account. This evidence is of high relevance and can contribute to the design of appropriate hepatitis A control strategies, including vaccination.

¹ The definitions for very low, low, intermediate and high endemicity are taken from the following World Health Organization position paper - WHO position paper on hepatitis A vaccines – June 2012. Available here: <u>http://www.who.int/wer/2012/wer8728_29.pdf</u>

² no data available for Liechteistein

1. Objective and background

Objective

The objective of this systematic review is to present HAV seroprevalence and HA incidence in EU/EEA countries from 1975 to 2014 in order to assess HAV endemicity and overall population susceptibility.

Background

Hepatitis A is caused by the hepatitis A virus (HAV), transmited most often through the faecal-oral route, either by person-to-person contact or by consumption of contaminated food or water. Sexual transmission among men who have sex with men and parenteral transmission through infected syringes or, rarely, blood components has been documented as well [1,2].

Average incubation period is 28–30 days ranging from 15 to 50 days. Patients are infectious two weeks after infection and may continue to be infectious for one week or more after symptoms have ended [2].

Up to 90% of HAV infection in children under six years of age is not accompanied by symptoms or jaundice. Cases with jaundice, more common in adults, present also general symptoms such as fever, loss of appetite, nausea and vomiting which may last for several weeks. About 15% of patients have prolonged or relapsing symptoms over a 6–9 month period. No specific treatment is available [2]. As any other form of acute hepatitis, hepatitis A may cause liver failure and death, even though such events are rare and occur more frequently in people older than 50 years or in those with underlying chronic liver diseases [2].

All susceptible people can get hepatitis A infection, but in low endemicity areas there are groups at higher risk. These include those travelling to countries where hepatitis A is common, men who have sexual contact with other men or individuals who use illegal drugs [3-7].

Hepatitis A occurs worldwide. The World Health Organization (WHO) estimates the level of endemicity based on the HAV seroprevalence that varies widely between countries. In high endemicity situations where HAV is widely circulating, most children are infected before the age of 10 and outbreaks are rarely reported as most children have asymptomatic infections and the majority of adults are immune. In areas of intermediate endemicity a larger proportion of children are not infected early in life, leading to higher susceptibility in older age groups and recurrent large outbreaks. Finally, in areas of low to very low endemicity all age groups are highly susceptible to HAV infection and outbreaks can occur when the virus is introduced into the community [8].

Transmission can be reduced by improving sanitation, promoting hygiene in food production and handling, and vaccination [9]. A safe and effective vaccine is available. WHO recommends no vaccination in high endemicity areas, universal vaccination in intermediate endemicity areas and at-risk group vaccination in low and very low endemicity areas [8].

HA remains highly endemic worldwide. Global travel and contaminated food present opportunities for introduction of infection to non-immune populations in the EU [7,10-15]

Despite important differences at national level, average HAV notification rates in the EU have decreased from 14.0 cases per 100 000 population in 1997 to 2.6 cases per 100 000 population in 2010 [16,17]. This most likely reflects improved living conditions, as HAV seroprevalence rates are strongly correlated with socioeconomic status and access to clean water and sanitation [2].

The highest notification rates in the EU are reported among children under 15 years of age. There is a marked seasonal pattern with a peak of reported cases in autumn, which may reflect increased rates of infection during travel to endemic countries over summer [18]. In the absence of vaccination, the low incidence in the EU population can result in a high proportion of susceptible individuals. If the infection is introduced, there is a risk that susceptible adolescents and young adults will be infected [19].

Food-borne transmission of HAV has been implicated in several outbreaks in recent years. Between 2007 and 2011, the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) and ECDC reported 11 HA outbreaks [20-24]. On the other hand, reported incidence suggests sustained HAV circulation in several EU/EEA countries [18].

In light of the outbreaks occurring in the EU/EEA, and the changes in the epidemiology of HA with a shift to infection in older age groups, an assessment of the epidemiological situation in the EU/EEA is of interest to understand the situation and define better preventive strategies, including potential vaccine recommendations. This report is in line with previous guidance produced by ECDC to 'consider to study the real scale of the epidemic' and to 'develop technical guidelines on hepatitis A outbreak response including e.g. vaccination strategies' [25].

A systematic review of literature was conducted to gather data on seroprevalence and incidence of HAV. The systematic review is a method to collect, critically appraise and summarise the best available evidence, in a transparent and systematic way using generally accepted evidence-based principles. Data on EU/EEA notifications of HA from The European Surveillance System (TESSy) were used to complement the findings from the systematic review.

2. Review methods

Research questions

1. What is the prevalence of anti-HAV antibodies in the general population of EU/EEA countries from 1975 to 2014?

Target population: general population (subgroups have been excluded in a subsequent step); children under 1 year of age were not included because of waning immunity conferred by maternal antibodies;

Outcome: HAV seroprevalence assessed via presence of anti-HAV antibodies (IgG and IgM) in serum samples (saliva excluded);

Study design(s): The most appropriate epidemiological research studies for estimating population exposure and risk are those that measure the seroprevalence rate, which indicates both the proportion of the population that has had past exposure to hepatitis A virus and the remaining proportion that is at risk of infection. Therefore, the primary focus of this review of the literature has been on seroprevalence studies.

2. What is the reported incidence of HA in the general population of EU/EEA countries from 1975 to 2014?

Target population: general population (subgroups have been excluded in a subsequent step)

Outcome: HAV incidence

Study design(s): observational studies, including analysis of routine surveillance data. Outbreak investigations have been excluded.

Search strategy

HAV seroprevalence and incidence search methodology

Original research articles were retrieved to identify the best evidence available from PubMed, Embase and Scopus bibliographic databases on 15 October 2014.

The search strategies combined the concepts of hepatitis A virus with seroprevalence. Controlled vocabulary (i.e. MeSH and Emtree terms) and natural vocabulary (i.e. keywords) were used for representing the concepts in the search strategies. Articles published in all languages from 1 January 1975 to 30 June 2014 were included. To reduce the risk of excluding studies relevant to our question, the geographical concept was avoided in the search strings due to the multiplicity of place names.

Further searches were submitted in Cochrane Library but have not yielded relevant results.

Search strategies are available in Annex 1. The results of this search were transferred to an Endnote library and duplicate articles removed manually.

Grey literature and manual search

The literature search was complemented by manually searching references of the included articles, and by browsing the bibliographies of manuals using the Google search engine. Additionally, personal communications from authors or other colleagues about relevant articles or grey literature were considered. The ECDC website was also used to search for relevant reports and/or information.

National health institutes' or ministries' of health webpages were searched for relevant seroprevalence or incidence data.

Lastly, the EU/EEA Member State ECDC focal points for food- and water-borne and for vaccine preventable diseases, and scientific expert panel members (see Annex 2) were also consulted. The list of retrieved references and the HAV vaccination recommendations were shared for review, comment and validation between October and November 2014. Out of the 30 EU/EEA Member States invited in the consultation, three did not send any feedback.

Literature selection

First selection step: title and abstract.

The Endnote library was exported to an Excel file for review. Articles were split into two groups in alphabetical order. In parallel, two reviewers reviewed the first half and the other two reviewers the second half. A set of inclusion and exclusion criteria were defined before starting the selection and used by the reviewers to assess the articles (see tables 2.1-2.4 below). Articles were classified according to these criteria using dropdown menus created in the Excel sheet. Disagreements were resolved by consultation with one reviewer from the other team.

Table 2.1. Rationale for article inclusion

Inclusion criteria
Report Hepatitis A seroprevalence and/or incidence rate in humans
Report data from the general population and/or special groups ³ in one or more EU/EEA Memebr States
Report data from one or more EU/EEA Member States and/or any of their region/district
Have been published within and report data for the period January 1975–June 2014
Be an original research article, review paper or abstract
Table 2.2. Rationale for article exclusion

Exclusion code	Exclusion criteria
1	Non EU/EEA
2	Non HAV
3	Non seroprevalence/incidence study
4	Non general population
5	Other (e.g. environmental studies, animal studies)

Table 2.3. Article exclusion or inclusion classification

Exclusion/inclusion	Explanation
Y	Yes – included
Ν	No – excluded (see table 2.4)
Р	Potential inclusion – flagged for discussion
Ι	Interesting – relevant information on the disease but not for inclusion in the review

If more than one exclusion criterion was applicable, articles were classified according to one criterion only, and in priority order as by the list provided (Table 2.2).

The European Outermost regions (i.e. Guadeloupe, French Guyana, Martinique and La Réunion, the Canary Islands, the Azores and Madeira) as well as the European overseas countries and territories (associated to Denmark, France, the Netherlands and the United Kingdom) have been excluded.

Review articles were included and original articles were searched and included if additional information was deemed necessary. Articles in all EU/EEA languages were included.

The articles marked as 'P' were reviewed and discussed by the two reviewers in each team and subsequently marked for inclusion ('Y') or exclusion ('N').

Articles falling in exclusion category 4 (non-general population) have been excluded. However, in order to keep track of them for further analysis outside the scope of this review, a dropdown menu was filled in to classify the groups at risk. Articles dealing with non-general populations but including a control group were included (only data from the control group was extracted).

³ Special groups to be included are military recruits not yet deployed to the field and blood donors (no distinction between first time and returning blood donors).

Exclusion category	Explanation
HIV	HIV positive patients
Liver disease	Acute or chronic liver disease patients
Haemophiliacs	Haemophiliacs, recipients of blood products and/or transplanted organs
HCW	Healthcare workers (including institutionalised patients' carers)
Institution	Institutionalised patients and prisoners
Sewage	Sewage workers
Travel	Travellers to areas of high endemicity
MSM	Men who have sex with men
PWID	People Who Inject Drugs
Homeless	Homeless people
Teacher	Teachers and other school staff members
Hospital	Hospital patients were excluded if having any liver condition or if admitted to a gastro or infectious diseases ward N.B. hospital patients were included if the sampling approach aimed at being representative of the whole hospital or if sampling was done from the emergency room only.
Minorities	Ethnic minorities NB estimates from the total population (i.e. including minorities) were included in the analysis as deemed representative of the general population of a certain country.
Migrants	Migrants/refugees/asylum seekers and their children NB estimates from the total population (i.e. including migrants) were included in the analysis as deemed representative of the general population of a certain country.
Adoption	Household members and other close contacts of adopted children newly arrived from high endemicity countries
Contacts	Close contacts of hepatitis A cases

Table 2.4. Article classification for articles excluded by exclusion code 4:

Second selection step: full article

The articles selected for full text screening were divided into batches according to language and screened by a total of five reviewers working on different batches and covering the following languages: English, French, Italian, Spanish and Portuguese. Additional support was sought for translating articles in foreign languages such as: Bulgarian, Croatian, Czech, Danish, German, Greek, Hungarian, Polish, Romanian, Russian, Serbian, Slovak and Swedish. Articles were classified as included or excluded following the above mentioned criteria (Table 2.1, 2.2, 2.4).

Critical appraisal of the literature and data extraction

Data extraction and management

Two Excel databases were created to extract i) seroprevalence and ii) incidence data, using pre-defined sets of metadata (see below). The unit of extraction was defined as a 'study'. Each study provided seroprevalence or incidence data for a specific population group in a defined timeframe and/or geographical area. Each article selected for inclusion covered one or more studies.

<u>Seroprevalence database</u>: The following variables were extracted from each study reporting seroprevalence data: Endnote reference number, study ID, country/ies, region/city, urban/rural, study timeframe (period of sampling), study design and/or data source, random sampling (yes/no), case definition. In order to collect age-specific seroprevalence data, the following variables were collected: age group interval (starting and ending age), study population, sample size, seroprevalence (percentage of anti-HAV seropositives, %), weighted/standardised seroprevalence as provided by the study.

Age stratified seroprevalence data were included in the database according to the following criteria: only age bands wide a maximum of 10 years were allowed for individuals under 25; age bands wide a maximum of 20 years for individuals over 25; age bands wide a maximum of 15 years for intervals including 25 years of age (e.g. 18 to 30 was included); those age bands without a lower or an upper limit were excluded (e.g. 60+ age group).

<u>Incidence database</u>: The following variables were extracted from each study reporting incidence data: Endnote reference number, reference, country or countries, region/city, urban/rural, study timeframe (period/year of sampling). In order to collect incidence data the following variables were collected: age group interval (starting and ending age), study population, incidence per 100 000, weighted/standardised incidence.

Gender-stratified incidence and seroprevalence data were excluded.In addition, un-weighted data were preferred to weighted data, if both reported, and; data from the general population (and not on particular group) were preferably included as compared to data from specific population groups (e.g. non-migrant population versus general population including migrants).

When the study sampling timeframe spread over more than one year, we defined the timeframe as the interval middle-year, approximating toward the higher integer (e.g. sampling timeframe 1986–1989, mid-year defined as 1988).

Quality assessment of the studies

We took a simplified approach to assess the quality of the studies due to their heterogeneity and the extremely long period of the review. This does not imply an algorithm for the inclusion of the studies. For the same reason we decided not to perform a metaanalysis of these data. The quality assessment has only visual implications for the display of the data.

Each study included in the analysis was evaluated for its quality on the basis of two dimensions: sample size and sampling approach. The quality score was then captured in the seroprevalence database as an additional variable (quality score).

One point was attributed to the studies if sample size was 500 individuals or more, and one point if sampling was done through random selection. The quality score was obtained as the sum of the points scored by each study: 0 (low quality), 1 (medium quality), 2 (high quality).

Additional source: surveillance data reported to the European Surveillance System

The European Surveillance System (TESSy) is a highly flexible metadata-driven system for collection, validation, cleaning, analysis and dissemination of data. All EU Member States and EEA countries report their available data on communicable diseases to the system, including hepatitis A⁴. The European Surveillance System became functional in 2006.

In order to complement the literature search on incidence, hepatitis A data reported to TESSy were extracted and included in the analysis. The reported incidence data are available for all EU/EEA Member States for the period 2006–2013 with the exception of Croatia that joined the EU in 2013, and Liechtenstein not reporting information on hepatitis A to TESSy.

Data analysis and display

Data analysis

Seroprevalence

We described the included studies reporting seroprevalence data by quality score, sampling time and country.

We identified three time-frame intervals, namely 1975–1989, 1990–1999 and 2000–2014, according to year of sampling. We analysed the distribution of seroprevalence estimates in each defined time period by age and by country.

Given the substantial data variability, the extent of the available evidence among the different countries and the variety in study methodologies and literature available, results should be interpreted with caution. All the analyses are descriptive; the purpose is to summarise the available information from the different sources. The analyses included description of trends by countries.

Incidence

Reported incidence data came from: peer-reviewed articles, national notification registries (national health institute websites, national reports), and TESSy. Data analysis was based on a source prioritisation approach. TESSy data were prioritised for the period 2006–2013; national notification data were prioritised for the period before 2006, and for the period 2006–2013 for those countries not reporting to TESSy; data extracted from peer-reviewed articles were used when any of the above mentioned sources of information were not available.

⁴ Decision No 2119/98/EC

Data exploration and graphics

The graphics were created using the statistical software R [26] and the packages ggplot2 [27], RColorBrewer [28] and plyr [29].

Seroprevalence

Each study is described by four dimensions:

- sampling timeframe: the year in which the study was performed (not the publication date) (colour)
- quality score: from 0 to 2 (See paragraph 0) (thickness)
- study-specific age intervals (from minimum to maximum) (x-axis)
- age-specific seroprevalence estimates (y-axis)

Age groups are plotted by a horizontal segment that begin at the minimum age and end at the maximum age. The vertical level gives the estimated level of seroprevalence for that age interval.

All the age intervals (i.e. horizontal segments) of the same study are connected by a thin line. Two vertical dotted lines mark the two age thresholds at 15 and 30 years as per WHO criteria for endemicity classification [8].

A synthetic representation of the seroprevalence profiles was provided drawing a curve of best fit on the scatter plots. A generalised logistic regression function was used to best fit to the points representing the mean estimates of the seroprevalence for each age group. Excel software was used to calculate the parameters used in the model.

Incidence

Each set of information on reported incidence from included studies or additional sources (e.g. TESSy) is displayed by

- Year of notification/sampling (x-axis)
- Reported incidence (y-axis)

Different data are shown either with lines (if values for more than one year are available) or with points (if values for only one year are available). TESSy data are always represented by a bright green line.

Two horizontal green lines mark the two thresholds at 2 and 20 cases per 100 000 population [30].

Presentation of results

Results are presented by country by mean of country profiles. Each country profile contains some brief country background information. Age-specific seroprevalence estimates and reported incidence overtime are presented and synthetised in a summary assessment.

Country background

The country background includes a set of information that can put in context the information retrieved on seroprevalence and incidence. This information has been sourced as follows:

- Total population as of January 2013: source: Eurostat
- http://epp.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/tgm/table.do?tab=table&language=en&pcode=tps00001&tableSelection= 1&footnotes=yes&labeling=labels&plugin=1
- Human development index (2013): source: health for all database http://www.euro.who.int/en/data-and-evidence/databases/european-health-for-all-database-hfa-db
- HAV vaccine policy recommendations: source: internal ECDC survey to the Member States conducted in 2013 and Member State consultation and validation from October toNovember 2014.
- Seroprevalence studies by quality score: number of studies included per country according to their quality.
- Seroprevalence study timeframe: timeframe from the first year with data available to the last by country.

Hepatitis A country assessment

The results of the systematic review on seroprevalence and incidence data are presented and analysed in a country specific approach. The country endemicity profile has been developed against a framework of three indicators as described below. A summary assessment based on these three indicators is provided per each country with available data.

Seroprevalence assessment

Seroprevalence data are presented per country report in a 'Country X_Figure 1' divided into two panels.

- Panel (a) provides a historical perspective on the changes in seroprevalence and distributions of studies over time by presenting the data over the three consecutive periods 1975–1989, 1990-1999 and 2000–2014.
- Panel (b) provides an overall view over the entire time-period, thus helping the appreciation of the changes over time.

Seroprevalence is categorised based on WHO criteria [8] for the sake of comparability:

Table 2.5. Seroprevalence assessment: classification criteria

Classification	Assessment criteria: HAV seroprevalence
Very low	<50% by age 30 years
Low	\geq 50% by age 30 years, with <50% by age 15
Intermediate	≥50% by age 15 years, with <90% by age 10 years
High	≥90% by age 15 years

The seroprevalence assessment is provided for the periods 1975–1989, 1990–1999 and 2000–2013 based on available data. The assessment provides the seroprevalence-based appraisal at the most recent period, unless differently specified.

In order to assess the size of the EU/EEA population classified under each category for each of the three periods, Eurostat data was used. The year 1980 population was used for 1975–1989; 1990 for 1990–1999; and 2000 for 2000–2014.

Incidence assessment

Incidence was assessed based on reported incidence data over the period 2006–2013. The assessment was based on the threshold of 20 cases per 100 000 according to US CDC recommendations on vaccination strategy [30]. Incidence data are presented in 'Country X_Figure 2' as reported rate per 100 000.

Table 2.6. Incidence assessment: classification criteria

Classification	Assessment criteria: HAV incidence rate
Very low	<2 cases/100 000
Low	between 2 and 19 cases/100 000
Intermediate	between 20 and 199 cases/100 000
High	≥200 cases/100 000

Countries are classified as having a very low incidence profile if incidence was consistently below the threshold of 2 cases per 100 000 over the period 2006–2013; and similarly for the low and intermediate incidence thresholds.

Susceptibility to HAV in adults

The third indicator, HAV susceptibility in adults (≥30 years), aims at providing an estimate of the current proportion of adult susceptible individuals in the population. It combines seroprevalence estimates at 30 years and 50 years in the period 2000–2014, as described in the table below. Countries with discordant assessments at 30 and 50 years were classified according to the lower level of susceptibility to HAV infection. For those countries with no seroprevalence estimates for the period 2000-2014, extrapolations were made based on available seroprevalence and incidence data. Countries were classified in four groups: adults with very high, high, moderate and low susceptibility to HAV infection.

Table 2.7. Susceptibility in adults: classification criteria

Classification – susceptibility to HAV infection at 30 years	Assessment criteria:	Classification – susceptibility to HAV infection at 50 years	Assessment criteria:
Very high	>70%	Very high	>50%
High	50–70%	Very high	>50%
Moderate	30–50%	High	30–50%
Low	<30%	Moderate/low	<30%

3. Results of the systematic literature review

Overall results and flowchart

The results of the literature search are presented in Figure 1. After eliminating duplicates, a total of 4 195 articles were transferred to the Endnote library. An additional 81 articles were retrieved through grey literature search.

After the first round of title/abstract screening, 432 articles were selected for full text screening. Of these, three could not be retrieved. Then, 332 articles of the remaining 428 were selected for data extraction. During this latter phase 94 articles were discarded as data did not comply with the criteria for data extraction detailed above.

A total of 228 articles reporting seroprevalence data on 27 EU/EEA Member States, and 11 articles reporting incidence were included. No data were available for Liechtenstein.

Figure 3.1. Flowchart of literature selection (based on Prisma 2009 Flow Diagram <u>www.prisma-</u> <u>statement.org</u>)



Seroprevalence data

The 228 articles from the systematic literature review for which data were extracted reported 279 studies with a specific timeframe and/or geographical area (Table 7). The 279 studies contributed 1 315 age-specific estimates (median estimates per study: 4; range 1–32). Seroprevalence estimates were related to all EU/EEA countries, except Hungary, Latvia and Liechtenstein for which it was not possible to retrieve any extractable data in the literature. The median number of studies per country was four, ranging from 1– to 70. Date of sampling ranged from 1975 to 2013.

Table 3.1. Distribution of seroprevalence studies,	number of estimates,	studies timeframe and
studies quality score by country		

Country	Studies	Estimates	First year	Last year	Quality score 0	Quality score 1	Quality score 2
Austria	2	7	1978	1991	1	1	0
Belgium	9	51	1976	2003	1	6	2
Bulgaria	4	13	1993	2011	2	2	0
Croatia	2	14	1989	2009	1	1	0
Cyprus	1	2	1998	1998	0	1	0
Czech Republic	8	64	1992	2004	1	5	2
Denmark	4	19	1976	2003	1	2	1
Estonia	1	7	2002	2002	0	1	0
Finland	4	18	1978	1998	1	1	2
France	20	77	1977	2009	6	12	2
Germany	20	111	1975	2010	8	5	7
Greece	13	27	1977	2007	9	4	0
Iceland	2	10	1979	1987	1	1	0
Ireland	2	5	1985	1997	2	0	0
Italy	70	312	1977	2011	23	41	6
Lithuania	1	3	2003	2003	0	0	1
Luxembourg	1	22	2001	2001	0	1	0
Malta	1	6	2004	2004	0	0	1
Netherlands	5	14	1977	2007	0	3	2
Norway	2	7	1975	1976	2	0	0
Poland	5	25	1985	1999	3	2	0
Portugal	8	40	1983	2007	3	3	2
Romania	5	20	1980	2002	4	0	1
Slovakia	2	15	2002	2003	0	0	2
Slovenia	4	23	1995	2012	0	4	0
Spain	64	308	1977	2013	26	23	15
Sweden	3	10	1977	1991	0	2	1
UK	16	85	1985	2003	5	6	5
EU/EEA	279	1315	1975	2013	100	127	52



Figure 3.2. Distribution of selected articles over the study period by year of sampling (1975–2013).

The distribution of the sample size of selected articles per year and country is displayed in Figure 3.3 below. If more than one sample was taken in the same year for a country, the samples of the different studies were summed up. Note: this graph gives absolute numbers of total sample size and not relative to population size of the country.

Country

Figure 3.3. Distribution of selected articles' sample size over the study period 1975–2014 (sampling years 1975-2013), by year of sampling.



13

Incidence data

A total of 11 articles reporting data on HAV incidence were retrieved as part of the systematic literature review. They corresponded to 23 studies with a specific timeframe and/or geographical area. The 23 studies contributed 203 year-specific estimates (median estimates per study: 12; range 1– to 23) and were related to 18 EU/EEA countries (median studies per country: 1; range from 1 to 2). Year of sampling ranges from 1975–5 to 2013.

In addition, national notifications were retrieved for 14 countries contributing to 283 estimates (median number of estimates per national notification source: 19.5; range 4 to 39).

Data from TESSY were extracted for the period 2006–2013 (2006–2012 for Italy) for all EU/EEA countries except Croatia and Liechtenstein.

As previously described, incidence data were included in the analysis based on a source prioritisation algorithm. The included data and their sources are described in details in Table 3.2.

Table 3.2. Distribution of incidence estimates from TESSy, national public health institutes and studies extracted from the literature by country

Country	Estimates from TESSy	Estimates from national reporting	Studies extracted	Study estimates	First year	Last year
Austria	8	0	2	13	1990	2013
Belgium	8	13	1	4	1990	2013
Bulgaria	8	23	0	0	1984	2013
Croatia	0	39	0	0	1975	2013
Cyprus	8	0	0	0	2006	2013
Czech Republic	8	8	2	31	1975	2013
Denmark	8	0	2	17	1980	2013
Estonia	8	7	2	23	1985	2013
Finland	8	0	0	0	2006	2013
France	8	0	1	3	1992	2013
Germany	8	0	1	12	1990	2013
Greece	8	0	1	12	1990	2013
Hungary	8	0	1	12	1990	2013
Iceland	8	0	1	1	1984	2013
Ireland	8	0	0	0	2006	2013
Italy	7	22	0	0	1985	2012
Latvia	8	32	0	0	1999	2013
Lithuania	8	32	0	0	1975	2013
Luxembourg	8	0	1	12	1990	2013
Malta	8	0	1	12	1990	2013
Netherlands	8	0	2	24	1990	2013
Norway	8	32	0	0	1989	2013
Poland	8	8	1	8	1990	2013
Portugal	8	0	0	0	2006	2013
Romania	8	15	1	2	1990	2013
Slovakia	8	31	0	0	2006	2013
Slovenia	8	0	1	12	1990	2013
Spain	8	0	1	1	2006	2013
Sweden	8	4	1	4	1986	2013
UK	8	17	0	0	1990	2013
EU/EEA	231	283	23	203	1975	2013

4. HAV endemicity patterns in the EU/EEA

HAV seroprevalence in the EU/EEA

The geographic distribution of the seroprevalence profiles according to the criteria stated in Table 2.5 in the methods section, are represented in Figure 5.1 below, by time period of data collection (1975–1989, 1990–1999 and 2000–2014). Data on seroprevalence by calendar period were available from 23, 24 and 28 countries, respectively.

Five countries had a very low seroprevalence profile for the period 1975–1989 (Fig 4.1, panel 1), 15 for the 1990– 1999 period (Fig 4.1, panel 2) and 24 for the most recent period studied (Fig 4.3). On the other hand, six countries were at intermediate level for the first period, two in 1990–2000 and in the latest period only one country has been classified as intermediate.

Figure 4.1. Geographical distribution of the HAV seroprevalence profiles in the EU/EEA in three periods, 1975-2013

Studies with sampling year from 1975–1989



voministrative boundaries: @EuroGeographics @UN-FAO @Turkstat @GADM

Studies with sampling year from 1990–1999



Studies with sampling year from 2000–2013



VL=very low, L=low, I=intermediate

Figure 4.2 and Table 4.1 provide an estimate of the size of the EU/EEA population for each seroepidemiological profile for the three periods. For the period 1975-1990, around 5% of the EU/EEA population was living in areas of very low endemicity (5 EU/EEA countries), whereas nowadays this percentage is around 80% (24 EU/EEA countries).



Figure 4.2. Size of the EU population for each seroepidemiological profile

I= intermediate, L=low, VL=very low

The first bar includes seroprevalence data from 1975–1989 and EU/EEA population data from Eurostat as of 1980; the second bar includes data from 1990–1999 and population as of 1990, and the third bar includes data from 2000–2013 and population as of 2000. The French population used is that of metropolitan France.

Year	Population of intermediate seroprevalence countries		Population of low seroprevalence countries		Population of very low seroprevalence countries		Population of unknown seroprevalence countries	
	n	%	n	%	n	%	N	%
1980	133 738 138	28.7	284 082 424	61	22 502 299	4.8	25 629 685	5.5
1990	33 207 390	6.9	155 954 230	32.5	266 159 399	55.5	24 326 663	5.1
2000	22 455 485	4.6	60 215 275	12.3	394 754 781	80.6	12 603 359	2.6

Table 4.1. Population¹ in EU/EEA countries according to their seroprevalence profile² and year

Data from Eurostat.² In 1980 countries were classified using seroprevalence data from 1975-1989, in 1990 data from 1990 to 1999 and in 2000 from 2000 to 2014. French population used is that of metropolitan France.

HAV incidence in the EU/EEA

Based on TESSy data for the period 2006–2013, and according to the criteria stated in Table 2.6 in the 'Methods' section, the EU/EEA countries display three different incidence profiles. Out of the 30 countries for which incidence data were available, 14 were classified as 'very low'; 12 were classified as 'low' and characterised by a reported incidence oscillating around (eight countries) or above (four countries) 2 cases per 100 000 population; and four were classified as 'intermediate' and characterised by a reported incidence oscillating around two countries or above 20 cases per 100 000 population. The geographical distribution of the different profiles is represented in Figure 4.3 below.

Figure 4.3. Geographical distribution of the reported HAV incidence profiles, EU/EEA 2006–2013



Administrative boundaries: ©EuroGeographics ©UN-FAO ©Turkstat ©GADM

HAV susceptibility in adults in the EU/EEA

Using the criteria discussed in the 'Methods' section (see Table 2.7), the EU/EEA countries belong to one of four different susceptibility-in-adults profiles, extrapolated from the seroprevalence estimates. Out of the 28 countries for which seroprevalence data in adults were available, three were classified as having 'low' susceptibility among adults (Romania, Bulgaria, Portugal), ten as 'moderate' (Spain, Malta, Lithuania, France, Italy, Poland, Cyprus, Slovakia, Greece, Slovenia), ten as 'high' (Croatia, the Netherlands, Ireland, Czech Republic, UK, Germany, Luxembourg, Belgium, Austria and Estonia) and five as 'very high' (Norway, Sweden, Iceland, Finland and Denmark). The geographical distribution of the different profiles is represented in Figure 5.4 below.



Figure 4.4. Geographical distribution of the HAV susceptibility profiles, EU/EEA, 2000–2014.

ECDC: EuroGeographics and GAUL for administrative boundaries

According to this classification, and considering country population size, we estimate that at the present time, 25 958 327 EU/EEA citizen live in countries with very high susceptibility profiles to HAV infection; 202 048 685 live in countries with a high susceptibility profile; 233 421 161 in countries with a moderate susptibility profile; and 37 791 915 in countries at overall low susceptibility to HAV infection, based on the evidence collected from the seroprevalence estimates reported in this study (Figure 4.4).

HAV seroprevalence according to current susceptibility profiles

We present the seroprevalence data for all EU/EEA countries grouped according to their susceptibility profiles (see previous section) over the three pre-defined time periods spanning the whole study time horizon from 1975 to 2014 (Figure 4.4). The four groups show a similar pattern of decreasing seroprevalence over time, illustrated by the shifting of the seroprevalence curve from the upper left corner of the plot area towards centre/right corner.

A synthetic representation of the seroprevalence profiles as a curve of best fit explained on the point on seroprevalence on page 8, is shown in Figure 4.5. The shape of the seroprevalence curves also changes over time and across groups, evolving from a concave curve (low susceptibility group, 1975–1989) to a sigmoid-shaped curve (moderate susceptibility group, 1990-1999) and to a convex curve (very high susceptibility group, all periods).

These changes in the curves appear to correlate with different levels of transmission and the median age of HAV infection in the population, i.e. high transmission in younger ages is represented by the concave curve; very low transmission in all age groups is represented by a convex curve.





Figure 4.6. Age-specific HAV seroprevalence in the EU/EEA by susceptibility profile (low, moderate, high and very high) and time period (19751989, 1990–1999, 2000–2014)





5. Conclusions

The review of HA endemicity suggests a high degree of temporal and spatial variability across the EU/EEA. The endemicity of HA has changed in the EU/EEA over the past four decades, showing a decreasing trend in both seroprevalence and reported incidence data. HA endemicity has an important geographical gradient. Nordic countries consistently show a lower level of endemicity over time as compared to central, southern and eastern EU/EEA countries.

All countries presented a decreasing trend over time although available seroprevalence data reveal a wide range of variability across the region. The decreasing trend is probably due to several concurrent factors such as improved hygiene, sanitation, socio-economic conditions and increased availability of vaccines and food-safety measures [2]. Twenty four EU/EEA countries are classified as having a very low seroprevalence profile according to WHO criteria [8], which are based on seroprevalence estimates at 15 and 30 years of age.

However, when taking into consideration the susceptibility profiles, our analysis shows a less homogeneous picture in Europe. According to the susceptibility profiles, and assuming that the most recent protection through vaccination is not reflected, a substantial part of the EU/EEA population may be considered susceptible for HAV infection. The susceptibility indicator is influenced by historical developments of the epidemiology of HAV as reflected by the level of seroprevalence in the birth cohorts 1930–1980, allowing for a higher level of detail and discrimination between countries within the EU/EEA.

Showing susceptibility rather than seroprevalence might indicate more effectively where the morbidity and mortality may be higher, since the risk increases with increasing age. Additionally, the ability to better discriminate the size of the population at risk plays an important role in an aging European population where HAV infection is associated with increasing movement of people and goods. Moreover, these profiles could be used to warn susceptible travellers visiting areas with different HA profiles to be vaccinated before travel [31].

The reported incidence of HA has been steadily decreasing in all EU/EEA countries over the past decades [17,18]. Incidence profiles between 2006 and 2013 were analysed in more detail thanks to the comparability between the data reported to TESSy. Incidence profiles of EU/EEA countries are consistent with the seroprevalence and susceptibility profiles, with few exceptions. These few differences are presumably the consequence of the different sensitivity of the different national surveillance systems or of representativeness and quality of national seroprevalence studies. Fourteen EU/EEA countries are classified as having a very low incidence profile and 12 countries a low one, indicating a minimal level of local virus circulation in these countries. On the other hand, the seroprevalence estimates show evidence that HA is still endemic in a few EU/EEA countries.

Reviewing the vaccination strategies in place in the EU/EEA, most countries follow WHO recommendations [8] for low/very low seroprevalence countries to vaccinate groups at increased risk for infection. There is a high level of heterogeneity in the definition and selection of risk groups, as well as in the financial coverage of the different vaccination interventions, as shown in the country profiles. Few countries/regions in the EU/EEA at low/very low level of seroprevalence recommend or provide universal vaccination; Greece, Catalonia region in Spain and Puglia in Italy provide universal vaccination, whereas in Poland, the Czech Republic and Cyprus, it is recommended but not funded. All countries have risk group vaccination recommendations. Outside the EU/EEA, the US and Israel provide universal childhood vaccination. According to WHO [8], countries at intermediate level of seroprevalence should implement universal vaccination.

There are a number of limitations to the methods and the data analysed in this study. Firstly, the publications retrieved and selected for inclusion in the review may not be fully representative of the epidemiological situation in EU/EEA countries. This may be due to search limitations, e.g. as alternative databases such as Global Health (CAB), Popline and Web of Knowledge (Web of Science) have not been searched or due to publication bias. Historical factors may also have impacted the search, and in particular difficulty in retrieving information from former Soviet Union countries such as the Baltic countries, may have resulted in a potential geographical bias. National representativeness of the data may be sub-optimal as many published studies were carried out at the local level (e.g. focusing on major cities, districts or regions within a country) or focused only on certain time periods.

Variations of HAV seroprevalence levels within countries are known, and published studies may over-represent areas at higher or lower endemicity depending on overarching objectives and local research interest. In addition, at least 15% of the included studies sampled blood donors. Blood donors may not represent the general adult population for various reasons. Certain groups are excluded from blood donation, including pregnant women, people presenting with some chronic illnesses, e.g. blood-borne infections or risk factors for their acquisition. Blood donors' socio-demographic characteristics may also vary amongst countries depending on blood donation performed on a voluntary or reimbursed basis. However, we believe that this should have a limited overall impact on HAV seroprevalence and incidence. Also, data from blood donors were included in the review and analysis without discriminating between first-time and returning blood donors. Only observational studies were included in this review, and study grading was quite crude, based only on sample size and sampling design (random/non random sampling). No sample size cut-off was applied. Information on sample collection and testing strategy was not extracted, nor analysed. Different sample collection methods (e.g. serum, plasma, blood spot) may lead to different sensitivity and specificity of the estimates. Likewise, different diagnostic methods may affect comparability of the results, even more so if we consider the developments in laboratory HAV diagnosis since 1975 [32].

Preference for incidence data collected through TESSy over other sources was granted on the basis of the higher level of standardisation attributed to the EU-wide surveillance system (e.g. EU case definition, common metadataset). Nevertheless, comparability of incidence data across countries is hampered by underlying differences in the national surveillance system and associated underestimation (under-ascertainment and under-reporting) fraction.

The framework for the assessment of country seroprevalence was adopted from WHO [8] to ensure comparability and coherence with already published evidence. In contrast, susceptibility and incidence profile assessment frameworks were developed ad hoc based on available evidence, as to our knowledge there are no similar approaches published in the literature.

Finally, the impact of vaccination coverage on population seroprevalence has not been taken into account, unless captured by seroprevalence studies. This may be an important factor affecting the validity of the seroprevalence data for those countries where no seroprevalence study was conducted in the recent years, i.e. after licensing of HAV vaccines in the second half of the 1990. This is the case of Sweden, a country for which no recent seroprevalence data are available, but with reported high HAV vaccination coverage among travellers (79% of the travellers immunised against HA in 2007) [33] and other high risk groups. In general, lack of robust and widespread data on HAV vaccine coverage at national and EU-level hampers a more accurate assessment of current seroprevalence in the EU/EEA population.

Knowledge gaps

This study has highlighted some important knowledge gaps that should be addressed in order to assess with a higher level of accuracy the current epidemiological situation of HAV infections in the EU/EEA.

Overall, surveillance systems are able to catch only a fraction of the cases in the community, and data on HA incidence may only show the tip of the iceberg. Several steps must be ascertained for a case to be detected by laboratory-based surveillance: the ill person must seek medical care, a stool sample must be taken and tested for, the pathogen must be detected and the laboratory and physician must report to the health authorities.

HAV reporting from all EU/EEA countries through TESSy has reached a considerable level of standardisation. Nevertheless, a detailed analysis to assess the quality and comparability of the data would be needed. This would serve the purpose of understanding how the interplay of national healthcare and surveillance system features affect the underestimation of HAV cases in the population and, in turn, comparability across the whole region. Such an assessment would also constitute a solid basis for further strengthening the current surveillance system.

Presently in the EU/EEA, there is little detailed and up-to-date data available on coverage of HAV vaccination and vaccine-induced protection among the general population and/or risk groups. Some countries have very few or no studies performed after 1996 (when the vaccine was licensed) that could capture vaccine-induced protection; on the other hand, the interpretation of seroprevalence data would be more challenging in these studies. This information gap impacts the assessment of vaccine effectiveness, the currently susceptible population to HAV infection as well as HAV time trends. Furthermore, efforts in implementing seroprevalence surveys and setting up vaccination registries will help in closing this gap at national and supranational level.

Finally, data from HAV molecular surveillance may improve the understanding and the control of HAV transmission patterns and outbreaks within the EU. This has been shown by the experience through HAVNET, a global network of scientists working in HA reference laboratories which share molecular and epidemiological data on HA[34]. Furthermore, increased and more complete information on virus genetic characterisation and comparison within EU/EEA countries would shed more light on the impact of local virus circulation and importation on the occurrence of HAV cases [35].

ECDC will continue working together with Expert Panel members and the EU Member States to address these knowledge gaps.

Key message

In conclusion, this study provides a comprehensive picture of HAV infection epidemiology in the EU/EEA over time and across the region. It demonstrates that the HAV circulation has been decreasing steadily over the past four decades in the EU/EEA as a whole, although with important differences at national and sub-regional level, and that a progressively growing part of the EU/EEA population has become susceptible to HAV infection. This study proposes susceptibility among adults as a more specific indicator of the HAV epidemiological situation in the EU/EEA. Moreover, the high level of susceptibility of the population, together with the evidence of areas of local HAV circulation in the EU/EEA, support the need to reconsider the overall prevention strategy. The study also identifies important knowledge gaps that should be addressed, alongside the evidence base collected in this report, when designing specific prevention and control measures to further decrease HAV circulation in the EU/EEA.

References

- 1. Koff RS. Hepatitis A. Lancet. 1998 May 30;351(9116):1643-9.
- 2. American Public Health Association. Hepatitis A. In: Heymann DL, editor. Control of Communicable Diseases Manual 18th ed. Washington DC2008.
- Castkova J, Benes C. Increase in hepatitis A cases in the Czech Republic in 2008 an update. Euro Surveill. 2009 Jan 22;14(3).
- Mutsch MS, V. M.; Gut, C.; Steffen, R. Hepatitis A virus infections in travelers, 1988-2004. Clin Infect Dis. 2006;42(4):490-7.
- Bernard HF, C. Cluster of hepatitis A cases among travellers returning from Egypt, Germany, September through November 2008. Euro Surveill. 2009 Jan 22;14(3).
- 6. Couturier ER-A, A. M.; Letort, M. J.; Dussaix, E.; Vaillant, V.; de Valk, H. Cluster of cases of hepatitis A with a travel history to Egypt, September-November 2008, France. Euro Surveill. 2009 Jan 22;14(3).
- 7. Robesyn EM, M. I.; Quoilin, S.; Naranjo, M.; Thomas, I. Cluster of hepatitis A cases among travellers returning from Egypt, Belgium, September through November 2008. Euro Surveill. 2009 Jan 22;14(3).
- 8. World Health Organization. WHO position paper on hepatitis A vaccine-June 2012. WER. 2012;28-29:261-76.
- 9. Kamal SMM, S.; Hafez, T.; El-Fouly, R. Viral hepatitis A to E in South Mediterranean countries. Mediterr J Hematol Infect Dis. 2010;2(1).
- 10. Pebody RG, Leino T, Ruutu P, Kinnunen L, Davidkin I, Nohynek H, et al. Foodborne outbreaks of hepatitis A in a low endemic country: an emerging problem? Epidemiol Infect. 1998 Feb;120(1):55-9.
- 11. Frank C, Walter J, Muehlen M, Jansen A, van Treeck U, Hauri AM, et al. Major outbreak of hepatitis A associated with orange juice among tourists, Egypt, 2004. Emerg Infect Dis. 2007 Jan;13(1):156-8.
- Verhoef L, Boot HJ, Koopmans M, Mollema L, Van Der Klis F, Reimerink J, et al. Changing risk profile of hepatitis A in The Netherlands: a comparison of seroprevalence in 1995-1996 and 2006-2007. Epidemiol Infect. 2011 Aug;139(8):1172-80.
- 13. Chironna M, Prato R, Sallustio A, Martinelli D, Tafuri S, Quarto M, et al. Hepatitis A in Puglia (South Italy) after 10 years of universal vaccination: Need for strict monitoring and catch-up vaccination. BMC Infect Dis. 2012;12.
- 14. Nordic Outbreak Investigation Team C. Joint analysis by the Nordic countries of a hepatitis A outbreak, October 2012 to June 2013: frozen strawberries suspected. Euro Surveill. 2013;18(27).
- 15. Collier MG, Khudyakov YE, Selvage D, Adams-Cameron M, Epson E, Cronquist A, et al. Outbreak of hepatitis A in the USA associated with frozen pomegranate arils imported from Turkey: an epidemiological case study. Lancet Infect Dis. 2014 Oct;14(10):976-81.
- 16. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Annual Epidemiological Report on communicable diseases in Europe. Report on the status of communicable diseases in the EU and EEA/EFTA countries. Stockholm: 2007.
- 17. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Annual epidemiological report 2012. Reporting on 2010 surveillance data and 2011 epidemic intelligence data. Stockholm: 2013.
- European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Annual epidemiological report. Food-and waterborne diseases and zoonoses 2014. Available from: <u>http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications/Publications/food-waterborne-diseases-annual-epidemiological-report-2014.pdf</u>.
- 19. Gossner CM, Severi E. Three simultaneous, food-borne, multi-country outbreaks of hepatitis A virus infection reported in EPIS-FWD in 2013: what does it mean for the European Union? Euro Surveill. 2014;19(43).
- 20. European Food Safety Authority, European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. The Community Summary Report on trends and sources of zoonoses, zoonotic agents and food-borne outbreaks in the European Union in 2007. Parma: 2009.
- 21. European Food Safety Authority, European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. The Community Summary Report on trends and sources of zoonoses, zoonotic agents and food-borne outbreaks in the European Union in 2008. Parma: 2010.
- 22. European Food Safety Authority, European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. The Community Summary Report on trends and sources of zoonoses, zoonotic agents and food-borne outbreaks in the European Union in 2009. Parma: 2011.
- European Food Safety Authority, European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. The Community Summary Report on trends and sources of zoonoses, zoonotic agents and food-borne outbreaks in the European Union in 2010. Parma: 2012.
- 24. European Food Safety Authority, European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. The Community Summary Report on trends and sources of zoonoses, zoonotic agents and food-borne outbreaks in the European Union in 2011. Parma: 2013.
- 25. European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. Technical meeting on hepatitis A outbreak response. Stockholm: 2009.
- 26. R Core Team. R: A language and environment for statistical computing 2015. Available from: http://www.Rproject.org/.
- 27. Wickham H. Ggplot2: Elegant graphics for data analysis. . Springer, editor. New York2009.
- 28. Neuwirth E. R ColorBrewer: ColorBrewer palettes. R package version 1.0-5. 2011.
- 29. Wickham H. The Split-Apply-Combine Strategy for Data Analysis. Journal of Statistical Software. 2011;40(1):30.
- Centre for Disease Control and Prevention. Prevention of hepatitis A through active or passive immunization: recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Imunization Practices (ACIP). MMWR CDC Surveill Summ. 1999;48(No. RR12).
- 31. Hanafiah MK, Jacobsen K, Wiersma S. Challenges to mapping the health risk of hepatitis A virus infection. Int J Health Geogr. 2011;10:57.

- 32. Kafatos G, Andrews N, McConway K, Anastassopoulou C, Barbara C, De Ory F, et al. Estimating seroprevalence of vaccine-preventable infections: is it worth standardizing the serological outcomes to adjust for different assays and laboratories? Epidemiol Infect. 2014 Nov 25:1-10.
- 33. Askling H, Rombo L, Andersson Y, Martin S, Ekdahl K. Hepatitis A risk in travelers. J Travel Med. 2009 Jul-Aug;16(4):233-8.
- 34. Kroneman A, Verhoef L, Koopmans M. HAVNET network. Department of Virology, Centre for Infectious Disease Control. National Institute for Public Health and the Environment in The Netherlands., 2015.
- 35. Vaughan G, Goncalves Rossi LM, Forbi JC, de Paula VS, Purdy MA, Xia G, et al. Hepatitis A virus: Host interactions, molecular epidemiology and evolution. Infect Genet Evol. 2014;21:227-43.

Annex 1. Country profiles

Austria

Population (January 2013):	8 451 860
Human development index (2013):	0.881
HAV vaccine recommendations:	 HAV vaccination is recommended for children over 2 years of age and adults, particularly if the following indicators apply: 1. children entering institutions 2. adults at occupational increased risk of exposure 3. persons with chronic liver disease 4. contacts of HAV patients or HAV shedders 5. tourists, occupational travellers, diplomatic service and development assistance in endemic areas. HAV vaccination is not publicly funded.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0:1 study score 1:1 study score 2: 0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1978–1991

A study in 1978 estimated HAV seroprevalence in those under 30 years of age to be over 50%, while one in 1991 estimated that HAV seroprevalence in this age group was 7%. Therefore, it is likely that Austria transitioned from a low to a very low HAV endemicity during the 1980s (Austria_Figure 1).

Austria_Table 1. Hepatitis A endemicity level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975-1989			
1990-1999			
2000-2013			

Reported incidence oscilated between 2 and 6/100 000 from 1989 to 2000 (Austria_Figure 2). The reported incidence based on TESSy data has been under 2/100 000 every year since 2006, although with a slightly increasing trend. This is consistent with a very low endemicity picture.

The susceptibility among adults was high during the 1990s (>70% at 30 years and around 30% at 50 years). Based on these data and the reported incidence below 2/100 000 during the last decade, the susceptibility among adults is nowadays likely to be high.

Austria_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Austria, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975-1989







Austria_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Austria, by age and time period (1975-2013).

Austria_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Austria, 1989–2013



Bibliography

- 1. Frisch-Niggemeyer W, Kunz C. [The incidence of antibodies to hepatitis A virus in people from Vienna and certain Austrian provinces (author's transl)]. Wien Klin Wochenschr. 1979 Mar 30;91(7):230-3.
- 2. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 3. Prodinger WM, Larcher C, Solder BM, Geissler D, Dierich MP. Hepatitis A in Western Austria The epidemiological situation before the introduction of active immunisation. Infection. 1994;22(1):53-5.
- 4. Vutuc C, Kunze M. [Hepatitis A, hepatitis B--incidence of inpatient cases]. Gesundheitswesen. 1992 Nov;54(11):649-51.

Belgium

Population (January 2013):	11 161 642
Human development index (2013):	0.881
HAV vaccine recommendations:	 HAV vaccination is not offered in the national childhood immunisation programme. Vaccination is recommended for: 1. travellers to endemic areas 2. MSM and bisexual men 3. candidates for liver transplantation and patients with chronic liver disease (including patients with hepatitis B and C) 4. haemophiliacs 5. contacts of HAV patients 6. staff and residents of institutions for patients with mental health conditions, people active in the food chain 7. children and adolescents of emigrants returning to their country of origin, close contacts adoptees from a country with high prevalence of hepatitis A.
Seroprevalence studies by quality	score 0:1 study
score:	score 1:6 studies;
	score 2: 2 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1976–2003

Summary assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **high**

Five surveys conducted before 1990 estimated HAV seroprevalence in the under 30 years of age: three of these estimated seroprevalence over 50% and the remaining two, conducted in 1989, below 50%.

Belgium_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

Three studies were conducted between 1990 and 2000 and all presented seroprevalence estimates below 50% by age 30. In 2003, HAV seroprevalence was 26% in the age group from 30 to 39 years. Therefore, Belgium is a very low endemicity country (Belgium_FFigure 1) and has likely been since the end of the 1980s.

The highest reported incidence was 7/100 000 in 1993, and has steadily been decreasing since (Belgium_FFigure 2). Incidence from TESSy data has been lower than 2/ 100 000 from 2008 and is consistent with a low/very low endemicity picture.

The susceptibility was estimated to be above 70% by the age of 30 and around 40% at the age of 50. Therefore the susceptibility in adults is considered to be high.

Belgium_Figure 1. Summary of seroprevalence in Belgium, by age and time period

Panel a.1: 1975–1989




Panel a.3: 2000-2013



Belgium_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Belgium, by age and time period (1975–2013)





Belgium_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Belgium, 1990–2013

National data source: http://www.health.belgium.be/eportal

- 1. Beutels M, Van Damme P, Vranckx R, Meheus A. The shift in prevalence of hepatitis A immunity in Flanders, Belgium. Acta Gastroenterol Belg. 1998 Jan-Mar;61(1):4-7.
- 2. Kurkela S, Pebody R, Kafatos G, Andrews N, Barbara C, Bruzzone B, et al. Comparative hepatitis A seroepidemiology in 10 European countries. Epidemiol Infect. 2012 Dec;140(12):2172-81.
- Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 4. Quoilin S, Hutse V, Vandenberghe H, Claeys F, Verhaegen E, De Cock L, et al. A population-based prevalence study of hepatitis A, B and C virus using oral fluid in Flanders, Belgium. Eur J Epidemiol. 2007 Mar;22(3):195-202.
- 5. Szmuness W, Dienstag JL, Purcell RH. The prevalence of antibody to hepatitis A antigen in various parts of the world: A pilot study. Am J Epidemiol. 1977;106(5):392-8.
- 6. Vranckx R. Hepatitis A virus infections in Belgian children. Infection. 1993;21(3):168-70.
- Vranckx R, Muylle L. Hepatitis-a Virus-Antibodies in Belgium Relationship between Prevalence and Age. Infection. 1990 Nov-Dec;18(6):364-6.
- Vranckx R, Muylle L. Prevalence of antibodies to hepatitis viruses in blood donors with a clinical history of hepatitis. Zentralbl Bakteriol Parasitenkd Infektionskr Hyg. 1992 Apr;276(4):540-7.
- 9. Vranckx R, Muylle L, Cole J. In Belgium, viral hepatitis A is predominantly childhood disease. Rev Epidemiol Sante Publique. 1984;32(6):366-9.

Bulgaria

Population (January 2013):	7 284 552
Human development index (2013):	0.777
HAV vaccine recommendations:	 HAV vaccination is recommended but not compulsory and as such not included in the National Immunisation schedule. Recommended for: 1. adults and children older than 12 months of age 2. patients with chronic liver disease 3. recipients of regular blood and blood components transfusion; 4. PWID 5. MSM 6. travelers to high endemicity countries 7. people with occupational increased risk for HAV infection, e.g. laboratory personnel, patients and personnel of institutions for mentally retarded people, sewage workers 8. Food handlers 9. for outbreak control
score:	9. for outpreak control. score 0: 2 study; score 1: 2 study; score 2: 0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1993–2011

Seroprevalence assessment: **low** Incidence assessment: **intermediate** Susceptibility in adults: **low**

One study conducted in 1985 in Bulgaria (Mikhailov 1993) estimated the HAV seroprevalence as below 5% at age 21 among a sample of 34 heterosexual men. After 2000, one single study was published in scientific literature (Vatev 2009), reporting a seroprevalence of more than 70% at 25 years (Bulgaria_FFigure 1) in a larger sample. Two additional grey literature studies conducted on and after 2000 consistently report a seroprevalence of about 22% by the age of 30. Bulgaria may be considered a country currently in transition phase from an intermediate endemicity and is classified as having a low endemicity profile, even though there are strong uncertainties due to the quality of the studies and the likelihood of intra-national variation of HAV seroprevalence.

Bulgaria_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989	*		
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

*This assessment is based on a study with a very small sample size (Mikhailov 1993).

Incidence data are available for the period 1990 to the present with minor gaps (Bulgaria_FFigure 2). The study from Nothdruft et al. shows incidence levels below 100/100 000 during the 1990s, possibly corresponding to the epidemiological transition from high to intermediate endemicity. As TESSy data show, hepatitis A incidence has decreased to below 50 cases per 100 000 in the 2000s, but the country still experiences large outbreaks (2006 and 2011–2012) as clearly shown in FFigure 2.

The susceptibility was estimated to be between 70–80% by the age of 30 and at the age of 50. Therefore the susceptibility in adults is deemed to be low.

Bulgaria_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Bulgaria, by age and time period

Panel a.1: 1975-1989

No data available

Panel a.2: 1990-1999



Bulgaria_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Bulgaria, by age and time period (1975-2013)



Bulgaria_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Bulgaria 1984–2013*



*National data source: personal communication from ECDC National Focal Point/Operational Contact Point, Bulgarian National Centre of Infectious and Parasitic Diseases

- 1. Mikhailov P, Tonev S, Pramatarov K. Comparative studies on hetero- and homosexual men about frequency of hepatitis-A, hepatitis-B and cytomegalovirus infections. Eur J Sex Transm Dis. 1985;3(1):51-2.
- 2. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 3. Pavel T, Kevorkian A. The main hepatotropic viruses in Bulgaria. Characteristic, diagnosis, prevalence, specific prophylaxis [Bulgarian]. Sofia: Print; 2014.
- 4. Vatev NT, Atanasova MV, Stoilova YD, Chervenyakova TP, Troyancheva MG. Seroprevalence of hepatitis A viral infection in Plovdiv, Bulgaria. Folia Med (Plovdiv). 2009 Jan-Mar;51(1):70-3.
- 5. Viral Hepatitis Prevention Board. Viral Hepatitis 2011 October 2011. Report No.

Croatia

Population (January 2013):	4 262 140
Human development index (2013):	0.812
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is mainly recommended to travellers to endemic areas and to risk groups such as MSM. It is also used as outbreak control measure.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0:1 studies; score 1:1 study score 2:0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1989–2009

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **high**

One 1989 study, including only children, estimated HAV seroprevalence be below 50%. in those under 16 years of age

A 2009 study estimated seroprevalence to be under 25% in those under 30 years of age. Therefore, Croatia is currently likely to be a very low endemicity country (Croatia_Figure 1).

Croatia_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989	*	*	
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

*The assessment cannot be completed as data are not available at 30 years of age.

There is no incidence data available, and TESSy data is not available for Croatia since the country joined the European Union in 2013. Data from the National Health Institute show a steady decrease of hepatitis A incidence since the mid 1970s when it was well above 100 cases per 100 000. After a peak around 2000, the incidence has been as low as less than 1 case per 100 000 as shown in FFigure 2. Croatia is currently a country at very low incidence of HAV.

The susceptibility at 30 years is above 70%, while it declines to around 45% at the age of 50. Hence the susceptibility is high in the adult population.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989



Panel a.2: 1990-1999

No data available

Panel a.3: 2000-2013



Croatia_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Croatia, by age and time period.





Croatia_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Croatia, by age and time period (1975-2013)

- 1. Aleraj B. Infectious diseases in Croatia in 2002 A short review. Infektoloski Glasnik. 2003;23(1):37-40.
- 2. Aleraj B. Infectious diseases in Croatia in 2003. Infektoloski Glasnik. 2004;24(3):133-7.
- 3. Puntaric D, Bozikov J, Vodopija R. Cost-benefit analysis of general immunization against hepatitis A in Croatia. Croat Med J. 1996;37(3):193-9.
- 4. Vilibic-Cavlek T, Kucinar J, Ljubin-Sternak S, Kolaric B. Seroepidemiology of hepatitis A in the Croatian population. Hepat Mon. 2011 Dec;11(12):997-9.

Cyprus

Population (January 2013):	865 878
Human development Index (2013):	0.845
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is recommended but not funded by the National Health System, with the exception of vaccination administered for medical conditions. Vaccination is given on
Seroprevalence studies by quality	specific indication only
5016.	score 1: 1 study
	score 2: 0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1975–1998

Seroprevalence assessment*: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults*: **moderate**

*assessment based on data from the early 1990s

The only article providing estimates seroprevalence among Cypriots is a study conducted in 1979 on a sample of 124 Turkish Cypriots and reports 100% prevalence by 30 years of age (Weiland 1979). After 1990, one study was retrieved providing data among children and soldiers in Cyprus. The estimated seroprevalence by age 18 are well below 10% (Cyprus_Figure 1). In the light of the available data, Cyprus in the 1990s could be considered a very low endemicity country, although with high likelihood of important geographical variation.

Cyprus_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

The reported incidence data obtained from TESSy show a very low incidence rate (≤ 0.5 cases per 100 000) in the period 2006 to the present (Cyprus_FFigure 2).

Considering the very low seroprevalence reported during the 1990s among individuals aged 18 years or below and the very low reported incidence in Cyprus after 2006, we expect young adults to be at high susceptibility at present. Nevertheless the data from previous decades indicates very high level of seroprevalence in the older birth cohorts. Therefore the overall susceptibility among adults is to be considered moderate.

Cyprus_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Cyprus, by age and time period

Panel a.1: 1975-1989

No data available

Panel a.2: 1990-1999





No data available

Cyprus_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Cyprus, 2006–2013



- 1. Hadjipanayis A, Hadjichristodoulou C, Kallias M, Sava K, Petsa A, Demetriadou K, et al. Prevalence of antibodies to hepatitis A among children and adolescents in Larnaca area, Cyprus. Eur J Epidemiol. 1999 Nov;15(10):903-5.
- 2. Weiland O, Berg JV, Back E, Lundbergh P. Immunoglobulin prophylaxis against hepatitis A among Swedish UN soldiers in an endemic region. Infection. 1979;7(5):223-5.

Czech Republic

Population (January 2013):	10 516 125
Human development Index (2013):	0.861
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is recommended for susceptible individuals with no history of vaccination. Vaccination is mandatory for specific at risk groups
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 1 studies score 1: 5 studies score 2: 2 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1992–2004

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **high**

No studies were identified estimating HAV seroprevalence before 1990 in the Czech Republic. Of the five studies investigating HAV seroprevalence in the period 1990 and 2000, two sampled military personnel only and three included the general population. All studies estimated the seroprevalence to be below 30% by 30 years of age (Czech Republic_FFigure 1). After 2000, the two studies retrieved provided very similar seroprevalence estimates. According to these, the HAV seroprevalence by the age of 30 was below 20%, reaching values above 50% in the age group 50–59. No epidemiological transition is evident from the graph in the recent decades. The Czech Republic is a very low endemicity country and has been so since the 1990s.

Czech Republic_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

Reported incidence suggests HAV was circulating in the country until the late 1980s (reported incidence above 20/100 000 until 1989) and has decreased since. According to TESSy and available studies (Hubalek 2005, Castkova 2009) reported incidence was well below 10/100 000 after 2000 (Czech Republic_FFigure 2). A ten-fold increase in reported incidence was registered during 2008–2009, as compared to the previous five-year period.

The susceptibility was estimated to be above 70% by the age of 30 and around 50% at the age of 50. Therefore the overall susceptibility in adults is considered high.

Czech Republic _Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Czech Republic, by age and time period

Panel a.1: 1975-1989

No data available

Panel a.2: 1990-1999



Panel a.3: 2000-2013



Czech Republic _Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Czech Republic 1975-2013, by age and time period

Czech Republic _Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Czech Republic, 1975–2013*



*National data source: http://uzis.cz/en/catalogue/infectious-diseases

- 1. Beran J, Douda P, Gal P, Rychly R, Prymula R, Splino M. The seroprevalence of the "total" anti-HAV antibody in the Czech UNPRO Forces (1991-1995). Acta Medica (Hradec Kralove). 1996;39(1):35-9.
- 2. Beran J, Douda P, Prymula R, Gal P, Rychly R, Splino M. Hepatitis A vaccination by Havrix in the Czech U.N. Troops according to data of seroprevalence in 1991-1995. Cent Eur J Public Health. 1996 May;4(2):87-90.
- Beran J, Douda P, Prymula R, Splino M, Gal P, Rychly R. [Seroprevalence of anti-hepatitis A antibodies in Czech soldiers serving in U.N. forces--suggestions for a hepatitis A vaccination schedule]. Epidemiol Mikrobiol Imunol. 1995 Dec;44(4):165-8.
- Beran J, Douda P, Rychly R. Seroprevalence of viral hepatitis A in the Czech Republic. Eur J Epidemiol. 1999 Oct;15(9):805-8.
- 5. Castkova J, Benes C. Increase in hepatitis A cases in the Czech Republic in 2008 an update. Euro Surveill. 2009 Jan 22;14(3).
- Chlibek R, Cecetkova B, Smetana J, Prymula R, Kohl I. [Seroprevalence of antibodies against hepatitis A virus and hepatitis B virus in nonvaccinated adult population over 40 years of age]. Epidemiol Mikrobiol Imunol. 2006 Aug;55(3):99-104.
- 7. Hubalek Z. North Atlantic weather oscillation and human infectious diseases in the Czech Republic, 1951-2003. Eur J Epidemiol. 2005;20(3):263-70.
- 8. Kurkela S, Pebody R, Kafatos G, Andrews N, Barbara C, Bruzzone B, et al. Comparative hepatitis A seroepidemiology in 10 European countries. Epidemiol Infect. 2012 Dec;140(12):2172-81.
- 9. Nemecek V, Castkova J, Fritz P, Linhartova A, Svandova E, Sramova H, et al. The 2001 serological survey in the Czech Republic--viral hepatitis. Cent Eur J Public Health. 2003 Dec;11 Suppl(SUPPL.):S54-61.
- 10. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 11. Pazdiora P. [Imported viral hepatitis A and B in the Czech Republic 1994-1999]. Epidemiol Mikrobiol Imunol. 2001 Feb;50(1):17-21.
- 12. Pazdiora P, Fránová D. Viral Hepatitis A in the West Bohemian Region in 1982 1996. Serological Investigations in the General Population and in Workers Engaged in Child Care. Cesko-Slovenska Pediatrie. 1998;53(2):86-9.

Denmark

Population (January 2013):	5 602 628
Human development Index (2013):	0.899
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is not included in the national childhood immunisation programme. Vaccination is recommended for: 1. travellers to endemic areas (not publically reimbursed). Contacts to cases of hepatitis A are offered free vaccination (postexposure). Vaccination is recommended to risk groups for hepatitis B in the form of the combined hep A/B vaccine.
Seroprevelance studies by quality score:	score 0: 1 study score 1: 2 studies score 2: 1 study
Seroprevelance studies timeframe:	1976–2003

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **very high**

Two studies conducted before 1990 estimated HAV seroprevalence in the under 30 years of age to be below 50%. No study estimated HAV seroprevalence in this age group between 1990 and 2000, but among 35–49 years old it was 15.9% according to one 1991 study. In 2003, HAV seroprevalence was 25% or less in all age groups. Therefore, Denmark is a very low endemicity country (Denmark_FFigure 1) and has likely been since at least the mid-1970s.

Denmark_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

Reported incidence was already below 20/100 000 in the early 1980s, and has been decreasing since (Denmark_Figure 2). TESSy data is consistent with a very low endemicity picture; apart from an incidence slightly over 5 in 2007, reported incidence has been under 2/100 000 every year since at least 2006.

Susceptibility levels by 30 years are around 95% and by 60 years at least 75% are susceptible. Therefore, the susceptibility among adults is very high.

Denmark_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Denmark, by age and time period

Panel a.1: 1975–1989







Panel a.3: 2000-2013



Denmark_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Denmark, by age and time period (1975-2013





Denmark_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Denmark, 1980–2013

- 1. Christensen PB, Homburg KM, Sorensen LT, Georgsen J. Hepatitis A infection and vaccination among Danish blood donors. Scand J Infect Dis. 2005;37(2):127-30.
- Linneberg A, Ostergaard C, Tvede M, Andersen LP, Nielsen NH, Madsen F, et al. IgG antibodies against microorganisms and atopic disease in Danish adults: the Copenhagen Allergy Study. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2003 Apr;111(4):847-53.
- 3. Mathiesen LR, Skinhoj P, Hardt F, Nielsen JO, Sloth K, Zoffmann H, et al. Epidemiology and clinical characteristics of acute hepatitis types A, B, and non-A non-B. Scand J Gastroenterol. 1979;14(7):849-56.
- 4. Skinhoj P. Epidemiological aspects of viral hepatitis A and B infections. A review with special reference to serological studies in isolated areas. Dan Med Bull. 1981;28(5):177-92.
- 5. Tornberg E, Ronne T. [Occurrence of hepatitis A infection in Denmark]. Ugeskr Laeger. 1997 May 5;159(19):2856-61.
- 6. Wandall DA, Christiansen AH, Samuelsson IS. [Hepatitis A in Denmark. Notified cases 1996-1999]. Ugeskr Laeger. 2000 Nov 13;162(46):6233-6.

Estonia

Population (January 2013):	1 320 174		
Human development Index (2013):	0.840		
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is not included in the national childhood immunisation programme. Vaccination is recommended for: 1. for the all population, especially for children and adults with chronic liver diseases (chronic hepatitis, cirrhosis, biliary atresia) 2. PWID 3. MSM 4. sewage workers 5. food business operators.		
Seroprevalence studies by quality	score 0: 0 studies		
score:	score 1: 1 studies		
	score 2: 0 studies		
Seroprevalence studies			
Timeframe:	2002		
	·		

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **high**

Only one study on HAV seroprevalence could be found on the Estonian population. According to this nonrandomised study, conducted in 2002 among the general population, the HAV seroprevalence was around 40% at the age of 30 years; increasing to around 50% by the age of 50. Therefore, Estonia can be classified as a very low endemicity country in the present period.

Estonia_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000-2012			

Available incidence data from 1995 show a steady decrease from 250 cases per 100 000 to values mostly oscillating around 2 cases per 100 000 in the period 2006 to the present with a peak of 11 cases per 100 000 in 2011 (Estonia_Figure 1).

The susceptibility at 30 years is estimated to be around 60%, decreasing to around 50% in 50 year olds. Hence the overall susceptibility is estimated as high.

Estonia_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Estonia, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975-1989

No data available

Panel a.2: 1990-1999





No data available

Estonia_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A in Estonia, 1985–2013*



* National data source: personal communication from ECDC National Focal Point/Operational Contact Point, Estonian Health Board

- 1. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 2. Tefanova V, TalloT, Katargina O, L. P. Shift in seroepidemiology of hepatitis A in Estonian population. 7th Nordic-Baltic Congress on Infectious Diseases; 18-20 September; Riga2006.

Finland

Population (January 2013):	5 426 674	
Human development Index (2013):	0.879	
HAV vaccine recommendations: Seroprevalence studies by quality	The national vaccination programme covers HAV vaccination for haemophiliacs and PWID and their close contacts. In addition, vaccination is recommended for: 1. chronic liver patients, including HBV and HCV carriers 2. travelers to high endemicity countries 3. people with occupational increased risk for HAV infection, e.g. people working with children or refugees, sewage workers 4. for outbreak control	
score:	score 1: 1 study score 2: 2 studies	
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1978–1998	
Seroprevalence assessment*: very low		

Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **very high**

*this assessment is based on data from the 1990s

The two studies published in Finland before 1990 (Ukkonen 1979, Pohjanpelto 1984) estimated an HAV seroprevalence of below 10% by the age of 30 years (Finland_Figure 1). For the period 1990–1999 we included two studies. Both estimated a HAV seroprevalence by age 30 years below 10%.

There are no studies conducted after 2000. Nevertheless, Finland has been a very low endemicity country since at least the late 1970s (Finland_table 1).

Finland_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

For the years where data are available (Finland_Figure 2), the incidence is very low and follows a decreasing trend, of 0.17 per 100 000 in 2012.

In the 1990s susceptibility levels by 30 years were around 90% and over 50% for those aged between 50–60 years. Considering the very low incidence profile of the country in the last years and the absence of sustained circulation of the virus, susceptibility in adults is likely to be very high in the present situation.

Finland_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Finland, by age and time period

Panel a.1: 1975–1989



No data available



Finland_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Finland, by age and time period (1975-2013)

Finland_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Finland, 2006–2013



- 1. Broman M, Jokinen S, Kuusi M, Lappalainen M, Roivainen M, Liitsola K, et al. Epidemiology of hepatitis A in Finland in 1990-2007. J Med Virol. 2010 May;82(6):934-41.
- 2. Kurkela S, Pebody R, Kafatos G, Andrews N, Barbara C, Bruzzone B, et al. Comparative hepatitis A seroepidemiology in 10 European countries. Epidemiol Infect. 2012 Dec;140(12):2172-81.
- 3. Pohjanpelto P, Lahdensivu R. Rapid decline of hepatitis A in Finland. Scand J Infect Dis. 1984;16(3):229-33.
- 4. Ukkonen P, Pettersson R, Halonen P. Hepatitis A antibodies in Finland. Scand J Infect Dis. 1979;11(4):311-2.

France

Population (January 2013):	65 578 819
Human development Index (2013):	0.884
HAV vaccine recommendations:	France does not offer vaccination against hepatitis A in the national childhood immunisation programme. Vaccination is recommended for patients with: 1.chronic liver diseases or cystic fibrosis, 2.institutionalised children, 3.children aged 1 year or more born to a family with at least one parent originating from an endemic country and who are susceptible to stay in this country, 4.MSM and households contacts of HAV patients.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 6 studies score 1: 12 studies score 2: 2 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1977–2010
Seroprevalence assessment: very lo	w

Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **moderate**

Nine studies were conducted before 1990: four reports estimates HAV seroprevalence by 30 years of age and all estimates are above 50%; in the same time period, four studies report estimates by 15 years of age: three below 50% and one above 50% (74% in the age group 15-18) (Lemaire 1980). Nine studies were conducted from 1990 to 2000 with consistent results. Four of these report HAV seroprevalence estimates by 30 years of age and all estimates are below 50%. One of the two studies conducted after 2000 reports seroprevalence estimates in the adult general population to be below 30% by the age of 30 years (Lepoutre 2013). Therefore France can currently be defined as a very low endemicity country (France_Figure 1), with a transition from a higher endemicity level occurring in the 1980s.

France_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990-1999			
2000–2013			

Reported incidence has been steadily declining from 15/100 000 in the early 1990s (France_Figure 2). TESSy data are consistent with a low/very low endemicity picture, with notification rate oscillating around 2/100 000 since 2006.

At the end of the 1990s, the susceptibility was estimated to be above 50% by the age of 30 and around 25% at the age of 50. Considering the current very low seroprevalence in young adults, and the incidence picture of the past years, the susceptibility in adults may today be considered moderate.

France_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in France, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989







Panel a.3: 2000-2013



France_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in France, by age and time period (1975-2013)





France_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, France, 1990–2013

- 1. Allemand H, Vuitton D, Wackenheim P. Epidemiology of hepatitis A: Serological study among a French population. Nouv Presse Med. 1979;8(43):3535-8.
- Barthez JP, Poisson D, Carpentier MA. Seroepidemiology of hepatitis A among children in the region of Orleans. Revue de Pediatrie. 1984;20(3):141-6.
- Benbrik E, Tiberguent A, Domont A. HAV seroprevalence study among water-purification station workers, sewage workers and administrative workers. Archives des Maladies Professionnelles et de Medecine du Travail. 2000;61(1):7-28.
- 4. Cadilhac P, RoudotThoraval F. Seroprevalence of hepatitis A virus infection among sewage workers in the Parisian area, France. Eur J Epidemiol. 1996 Jun;12(3):237-40.
- Chevallier P, Salmi LR, Perraud M, Hermier G, Trepo C, Sepetjan M. [Prevalence of anti-hepatitis A virus antibodies in children under 5]. Presse Med. 1983 May 21;12(22):1427.
- Cisse MF, Agius G, Vaillant V, Dindinaud G, Ranger S, Castets M. Seroprevalence of Hepatitis a in Poitou-Charentes Region (France). Med Mal Infect. 1990 Mar;20(3):141-4.
- Denis F, Delpeyroux C, Debrock C, Rogez S, Alain S. [Seroprevalence of hepatitis A in hospitalized patients in Limoges University Hospital]. Gastroenterol Clin Biol. 2003 Aug-Sep;27(8-9):727-31.
- Drucker J, Coursaget P, Maupas P, Nivet H, Grenier B, Gerety R. [Hepatitis A of children. Seroepidemiological study among French urban population (author's transl)]. Nouv Presse Med. 1979 May 12;8(21):1735-8.
- Dubois F, Thevenas C, Caces E, Vol S, Doctoriarena A, Ecault JL, et al. [Seroepidemiology of hepatitis A in six departments in West-Central France in 1991]. Gastroenterol Clin Biol. 1992;16(8-9):674-9.
- 10. Faillon S, Martinot A, Hau I, Puget A, Moulin F, Noel G, et al. Impact of travel on the seroprevalence of hepatitis A in children. J Clin Virol. 2013 Jan;56(1):46-51.
- 11. Froesner GG, Papaevangelou G, Buetler R. Antibody against hepatitis A in seven European countries. I. Comparison of prevalance data in different age groups. Am J Epidemiol. 1979;110(1):63-9.
- 12. Joussemet M, Bourin P, Lebot O, Fabre G, Deloince R. Evolution of hepatitis A antibodies prevalence in young French military recruits. Eur J Epidemiol. 1992 Mar;8(2):289-91.
- 13. Joussemet M, Depaquit J, Nicand E, Mac Nab C, Meynard JB, Teyssou R, et al. Seroepidemiological shift of hepatitis A in French youth. Gastroenterol Clin Biol. 1999 Apr;23(4):447-51.
- 14. Joussemet M, Rouvin B, Deloince R, Esnault D, Fabre G. Prevalence of hepatitis A antibodies in French recruits in 1985. Eur J Epidemiol. 1987 Mar;3(1):10-3.

- 15. Lagarde E, Joussemet M, Lataillade JJ, Fabre G. Risk-Factors for Hepatitis-a Infection in France Drinking Tap Water May Be of Importance. Eur J Epidemiol. 1995 Apr;11(2):145-8.
- 16. Lemaire JM, Brunel D, Rieu D, Lepeu G, Bertrand A. [Antivirus antibodies in hepatitis A (anti-HAV) in southern France]. Nouv Presse Med. 1980 Feb 2;9(6):380.
- Lepoutre A, Antona D, Fonteneau L, Halftermeyer-Zhou F, Baudon C, Dorléans F, et al. Séroprévalence des maladies à prévention vaccinale et de cinq autres maladies infectieuses en France. Résultats de deux enquêtes nationales 2008-2010. Bull Epidémiol Hebd. 2013;41-42:526-34.
- 18. Richard V, Haus R, Verret C, Molinier S, Hugard L, Nicand E, et al. [Impact and forecasting of hepatitis A immunization in French armed forces, 1990-2004]. Rev Epidemiol Sante Publique. 2006 Oct;54(5):433-41.
- 19. Serfaty D, Maisonneuve P, Udin L, Xerri B, Ambroseui JM, Aubeny E, et al. Prevalence of viral hepatitis positivity in a population of women consulting in gynecology. Gynecologie Revue du Gynecologue. 1994;2(3):122-7.
- 20. Soulier JP, Courouce AM, Frosner GG. [Anti hepatitis A antibodies in the French population and in polyvalent plasma immunoglobulins at a transfusion center (Gamma TS)]. Sem Hop. 1978 May;54(13-16):481-8.

Germany

Population (January 2013):	80 523 746	
Human development Index (2013):	0.911	
HAV vaccine recommendations:	 HAV vaccination is not included within the National Immunization Programme. HAV vaccination is recommended for persons with specific indication or who are at higher risk for infection/disease: MSM highly transfused residents of psychiatric institutions or comparable welfare facilities health service workers and medical students sewage workers employees of children's day centres, children's homes travellers to regions at high endemicity for HAV. 	
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 7 studies score 1: 5 studies	
Seronrovalence studies timeframer	score 2:4 study	
Seroprevalence studies timename:	15/ 5-2010	
Seroprovalence assessment: vorv low		

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **high**

Several studies estimating HAV seroprevalence were conducted in Germany before 1990, mostly during the 1970s. Ten studies provided estimates of seroprevalence at 15 and 30 years of age; all estimated prevalence below 35% by the age of 15 years, however seroprevalence ranged from 40% to 62% by the age of 30, depending on the studies (Germany_Figure 1). The six studies conducted during the 1990s provided comparable estimates, with an HAV seroprevalence of 30% or below by the age of 30 years, rising above 50% in those aged 50 and older (Germany_Figure 1). Two studies were published after 2000, of which one is the report of the German Health Interview and Examination Survey for Adults (DEGS1) (Poethko 2013). The studies provide HAV seroprevalence in the youth and adult population with estimates below 40% by the age of 30, a slight increase as compared to the previous decade.

Germany may be considered a very low endemicity country since the 1990s.

Germany_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

Incidence data are available from 1990 (Germany_Figure 2) and show a marked decreasing trend from a reported rate of around 7/100 000 in mid 1990s to a reported rate consistently below 2/100 000 since 2006.

Based on the available data from the1990s, the susceptibility was estimated to be around 75% by the age of 30, and around 50% at the age of 50. Therefore the susceptibility among adults has been and is currently likely to be high.

Germany_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Germany, by age and time period

Panel a.1: 1975–1989







Panel a.3: 2000-2013



Germany_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Germany, by age and time period (1975-2013)





Germany_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Germany, 1990–2013

- 1. Chenot JF, Franck S, Allwinn R, Spielhofen A, Doerr HW. Indication for hepatitis A vaccination in Germany. Is serology necessary before vaccination? Munch Med Wochenschr. 1999;141(5):47-9.
- 2. Froesner G, Willers H, Mueller R. Decreased incidence of hepatitis A infections in Germany. Infection. 1978;6(6):259-60.
- Froesner GG, Froesner HR, Haas H. Prevalence of anti-HA in different European countries. Schweizerische Medizinische Wochenschrift. 1977;107(5):129-33.
- 4. Froesner GG, Papaevangelou G, Buetler R. Antibody against hepatitis A in seven European countries. I. Comparison of prevalance data in different age groups. Am J Epidemiol. 1979;110(1):63-9.
- 5. Froesner GG, Weiss M, Scheid R. Prevalence of serological hepatitis A and B markers in Bavarian blood donors. Munch Med Wochenschr. 1980;122(7):231-3.
- 6. Hofmann F, Berthold H, Wehrle G. Immunity to hepatitis A in hospital personnel. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 1992 Dec;11(12):1195.
- 7. Hofmann F, Wehrle G, Berthold H, Koster D. Hepatitis A as an occupational hazard. Vaccine. 1992;10 Suppl 1:S82-4.
- 8. Hofmann F, Wehrle G, Berthold H, Koster D. Hepatitis A as an occupational hazard. Vaccine. 1992;10 Suppl 1:S82-4.
- Koster D, Hofmann F, Berthold H. Hepatitis A immunity in food-handling occupations. Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 1990 Apr;9(4):304-5.
- 10. Krumbholz A, Neubert A, Girschick H, Huppertz HI, Kaiser P, Liese J, et al. Prevalence of antibodies against hepatitis A virus among children and adolescents in Germany. Med Microbiol Immunol. 2013 Dec;202(6):417-24.
- 11. Kurkela S, Pebody R, Kafatos G, Andrews N, Barbara C, Bruzzone B, et al. Comparative hepatitis A seroepidemiology in 10 European countries. Epidemiol Infect. 2012 Dec;140(12):2172-81.
- 12. Lange W, Masihi KN. Epidemiology of hepatitis A in Berlin (West). Bundesgesundheitsblatt. 1982;25(9):265-72.
- 13. Lasius D, Lange W, Stuck B. [Seroepidemiologic studies on hepatitis A infections in German and foreign children living in Berlin (West)]. Monatsschr Kinderheilkd. 1983 Feb;131(2):93-5.
- 14. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 15. Ongey M, Brenner H, Thefeld W, Rothenbacher D. Helicobacter pylori and hepatitis A virus infections and the cardiovascular risk profile in patients with diabetes mellitus: results of a population-based study. Eur J Cardiovasc Prev Rehabil. 2004 Dec;11(6):471-6.

- 16. Poethko-Muller C, Zimmermann R, Hamouda O, Faber M, Stark K, Ross RS, et al. [Epidemiology of hepatitis A, B, and C among adults in Germany: results of the German Health Interview and Examination Survey for Adults (DEGS1)]. Bundesgesundheitsblatt Gesundheitsforschung Gesundheitsschutz. 2013 May;56(5-6):707-15.
- 17. Sander J, Niehaus C. Hepatitis A antibodies in young women in Lower Saxony. Results of a serologic study on dried blood samples from the neonatal screening program for congenital errors of metabolism. Offentl Gesundheitswes. 1982;44(4):235-6.
- 18. Thierfelder W, Meisel H, Schreier E, Dortschy R. [Prevalence of antibodies to hepatitis A, hepatitis B and hepatitis C viruses in the German population]. Gesundheitswesen. 1999 Dec;61 Spec No:S110-4.

Greece

Population (January 2013):	11 062 508
Human development Index (2013):	0.853
HAV vaccine recommendations:	As of January 2008, HAV vaccine is offered free of charge to all children above the age of 12 months within the National Immunization Programme. In addition HAV vaccination is recommended for adults who are at higher risk for infection/disease: 1. travellers to endemic countries with high/intermediate endemicity 2. MSM 3. PWID; 4. health service workers 5. professionals involved in handling and distribution of food In 2011 the estimated coverage of HAV vaccine was 62% in
Coronrovalance studies by sublity	children below six, (Pavlopoulou, 2013).
score:	score 0: 4 studies score 1: 4 studies score 2: 0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1977–2007

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **moderate**

Few studies on the prevalence of HAV in children and young adults were conducted in Greece in the period 1977– 1989. The seroprevalence estimates in the studies conducted are above 50% at the age of 30. Only one study conducted in 1982 (Papavangelou 1982) provides a seroprevalence estimate below 50% at the age of 15 (Greece_Figure 1). Out of 4 studies estimating HAV seroprevalence in Greece between 1990 and 1999, two gave information on the estimates of seroprevalence by 15 years old with estimates ranging from 6% to 32%. Two studies provided estimates for young adults aged 19–20 at 17%. One study (Lionis 1997) on Crete population, provided a seroprevalence estimate of 95% in the age group 45–64 years. Two studies were conducted in the period 2006–7, providing estimates of an HAV seroprevalence below 20% by 15 and by 30 years (Greece_Figure 1). Given the intra-country seroprevalence variability in Greece, it is challenging to assign an appropriate endemicity profile, although it is likely to be very low for most of the Greek territory.

Greece_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990-1999			
2000-2013			

The reported incidence of hepatitis A in Greece is available from 1990 and shows fluctuation around 2/100 000 with a decreasing trend since 2007 (Greece_Figure 2).

Data are too scarce to assess the susceptibility level in adults. However, considering the seroprevalence level in the past decades, and the likelihood of intra-country variability, the susceptibility in adults may today be considered moderate.

Greece_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Greece, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989








Greece_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Greece, by age and time period (1975-2013)





Greece_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Greece, 1990–2013

- 1. Kremastinou J, Kalapothaki V, Trichopoulos D. The changing epidemiologic pattern of hepatitis A infection in urban Greece. Am J Epidemiol. 1984 Nov;120(5):703-6.
- Kyrka A, Tragiannidis A, Cassimos D, Pantelaki K, Tzoufi M, Mavrokosta M, et al. Seroepidemiology of Hepatitis A Among Greek Children Indicates That the Virus Is Still Prevalent: Implications for Universal Vaccination. J Med Virol. 2009 Apr;81(4):582-7.
- 3. Lionis C, Koulentaki M, Biziagos E, Kouroumalis E. Current prevalence of hepatitis A, B and C in a well-defined area in rural Crete, Greece. J Viral Hepat. 1997 Jan;4(1):55-61.
- Michos A, Terzidis A, Kalampoki V, Pantelakis K, Spanos T, Petridou ET. Seroprevalence and risk factors for hepatitis A, B, and C among Roma and non-Roma children in a deprived area of Athens, Greece. J Med Virol. 2008 May;80(5):791-7.
- 5. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 6. Papaevangelou G. Epidemiology of hepatitis A in Mediterranean countries. Vaccine. 1992;10(SUPPL. 1):S63-S6.
- 7. Papaevangelou G, Frosner G, Economidou J, Parcha S, Roumeliotou A. Prevalence of hepatitis A and B infections in multiply transfused thalassaemic patients. Br Med J. 1978 Mar 18;1(6114):689-91.
- 8. Papaevangelou GJ, Gourgouli-Fotiou KP, Vissoulis HG. Epidemiologic characteristics of hepatitis A virus infections in Greece. Am J Epidemiol. 1980 Oct;112(4):482-6.
- Pavlopoulou ID, Daikos GL, Tzivaras A, Bozas E, Kosmidis C, Tsoumakas C, et al. Medical and nursing students with suboptimal protective immunity against vaccine-preventable diseases. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2009 Oct;30(10):1006-11.
- 10. Roumeliotou A, Papachristopoulos A, Alexiou D, Papaevangelou G. Intrafamilial spread of hepatitis A. Lancet. 1992 Jan 11;339(8785):125.

Hungary

Population (January 2013):	865 878
Human development Index (2013):	0.818
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is not included in the routine vaccination schedule for children. Vaccination is free of charge for close contacts of a HA patients. Vaccination is recommended for people belonging to high risk groups, such as: 1. travellers to endemic country 2. chronically ill people (e.g. haemophilic) 3. PLWD 4. MSM.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 0 studies score 1: 0 studies score 2: 0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	-

Seroprevalence assessment: **no data available** Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **no data available**

No study on HAV seroprevalence could be found on the Hungarian population.

Hungary_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

The incidence data are available from the 1990s, although it is discontinuous. The data show a steady decrease from 24 cases per 100 000 in the mid-1990s to values oscillating around 2 cases per 100 000 in the period 2006 to present (Figure 2).

Hungary_Figure 1. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Hungary, 1990–2013



Bibliography

1. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.

Iceland

Population (January 2013):	321 857
Human development Index (2013):	0.895
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is not included in the General Childhood Vaccination Schedule. It is recommended for high risk groups and travellers.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 1 study score 1: 1 study score 2: 0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1979–1987

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **very high**

Data for Iceland come from a study by Briem (Briem 1991) which included two assessments done in two different points in time (1979 and 1987). The estimates of HAV seroprevalence by the age of 30 are around 10% (Iceland_Figure 1). Iceland falls in the category of very low endemicity country.

Iceland_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

The incidence in Iceland is nowadays very low (Iceland_Figure 2). It was estimated as 2.2 per 100 000 in 1983; additionally, data reported by TESSy range from 0.31 to 1.25 per 100 000.

The susceptibility among adults is very high, at above 70% in all adult age groups.

Iceland_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Iceland, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975-1989



No data available

No data available

Iceland_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Iceland, 1983–2013



Bibliography

1. Briem H. Declining prevalence of antibodies to hepatitis A virus infection in Iceland. Scand J Infect Dis. 1991;23(2):135-8.

Ireland

Population (January 2013):	4 591 087
Human development Index (2013):	0.899
HAV vaccine recommendations:	 Hepatitis A vaccine is not part of the routine childhood immunisation programme. The vaccine is recommended for: travellers persons with chronic liver disease, solid organ transplant recipients haemophiliacs PWID MSM institutionalised patients; people with occupational exposure, e.g. laboratory workers, sewage workers close contacts of adoptees from countries with high or intermediate hepatitis A endemicity
Seronrevelance studies by quality score:	8. for outdreak control.
Seronrevelance studies timeframe	score 0: 2 study score 1: 0 studies score 2: 0 studies
Scroprevenance studies timename.	1903 1997

Seroprevalence assessment*: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **high**

*this assessment is based on data from 1997 and supported by current incidence levels

Only two studies were retrieved on HAV seroprevalence in Ireland. The first, conducted in 1985 among children, provides a HAV seroprevalence estimate of 23% by the age of 14 years. The second study reported seroprevalence upto 40% in the age group 20–29 years, and 71% in the age group 30–39 yrs in 1997 (Ireland_Figure 1). As more recent data are not available, and even though data are scarce, Ireland has been classified as a very low endemicity country based on data from the late 1990's.

Ireland_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

Reported hepatitis A incidence between 2006 and 2012 was below 1 case per 100 000 for most of the period, with no evidence of disease outbreaks as clearly shown in Ireland_Figure 2. Such level of incidence, combined with seroprevalence assessed in 1997, suggest that Ireland could have recently transitioned towards very low endemicity.

Estimated susceptibility in 1997 was around 50% at 30 years and around 20% at 50 years. At that time the susceptibility among adults was considered moderate. Considering the very low incidence profile of the country in the last decade, and the absence of sustained circulation of the virus, the susceptibility among adults is likely to be high in the present situation.

Ireland_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Ireland, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989



No data available



Ireland_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Ireland, by age and time period (1975-2013)

Ireland_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Ireland, 2006–2013



- 1. Rajan E, O'Farrell B, Shattock AG, Fielding JF. Hepatitis A in urban Ireland. Ir J Med Sci. 1998 Oct-Dec;167(4):231-3.
- 2. Rooney PJ, Coyle PV. The role of herd immunity in an epidemic cycle of hepatitis A. J Infect. 1992 May;24(3):327-31.

Italy

Population (January 2013)	50 685 227
Population (January 2013).	J9 00J 227
Human development Index (2013):	0.872
HAV vaccine recommendations:	 HAV vaccination is recommended for specific groups: 1. patients with chronic liver disease and in therapy with coagulation factors 2. MSM 3. PWID 4. People with occupational exposure, e.g. lab personnel 5. 0–6 years old children of immigrant population visiting endemic countries. Universal children vaccination is offered free of charge in Puglia region only: since 1998 to all children 15–18 months of age and form 1998-2003 to 12-year-olds.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 22 studies score 1: 36 studies score 2: 6 studies 1977–2011
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **moderate**

Before 1990, a total of 33 studies were included in the analysis. Of those that provide an estimate of HAV seroprevalence at 30 years of age, all but one report values above 50%. A marked geographical variability is reported at the age of 15, with a strong North-South gradient (Italy_Figure 1).

Similarly, high variability is observed between 1990 and 2000 around the age of 30. Out of 23 studies estimating HAV seroprevalence in this period, 10 give information on the age group up to 30, providing estimates ranging from 8 to 77%, with only three above 50%. No estimate above 50% is reported in the age group below 15 years (Italy_Figure 1).

After 2000, all studies estimated an HAV seroprevalence at less than 50% among adults aged 30. One cohort in 2008 in the Puglia region, aged 16–20, had an HAV seroprevalence estimated at 77%, due to universal children and adolescent vaccination started in 1998 in that region (Chironna 2012). Italy likely transitioned from intermediate to low endemicity in the 1980s, and from low to very low endemicity in the late 1980s (Italy_Figure 1) with an evident geographical gradient, with Northern regions transitioning at an earlier time. It remains a very low endemicity country.

Italy_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

Reported incidence in TESSy is consistent with this finding, with less than 3 cases per 100 000 since 2006 (Italy_Figure 2).

The susceptibility level by 30 years ranges from 80% and above in the Northern regions to around 60% in the Southern regions. Due to the large variability between studies from different regions the assessment of susceptibility among adults may be considered moderate.

Italy_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Italy, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975-1989









Italy_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Italy, by age and time period (1975-2013)





Italy_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Italy, 1985-2012*

*National data source: www.iss.it

- 1. Angelillo IF, Nobile CG, Talarico F, Pavia M. Prevalence of hepatitis A antibodies in food handlers in Italy. Infection. 1996 Mar-Apr;24(2):147-50.
- 2. Ansaldi F, Bruzzone B, Rota MC, Bella A, Ciofi degli Atti M, Durando P, et al. Hepatitis A incidence and hospital-based seroprevalence in Italy: a nation-wide study. Eur J Epidemiol. 2008;23(1):45-53.
- Beggio M, Giraldo M, Borella-Venturini M, Mongillo M, Zanetti E, Bruno A, et al. [Prevalence of hepatitis virus A, B, and C markers according to the geographic origin of medical students]. G Ital Med Lav Ergon. 2007 Jul-Sep;29(3 Suppl):745-7.
- 4. Bonanni P, Comodo N, Pasqui R, Vassalle U, Farina G, Lo Nostro A, et al. Prevalence of hepatitis A virus infection in sewage plant workers of Central Italy: Is indication for vaccination justified? Vaccine. 2000;19(7-8):844-9.
- Bortolotti F, Crivellaro C, Cavinato G, Salmaso L, Carretta M, Cavinato F, et al. Epidemiology of hepatitis A, B and non-A, non-B virus infection in Veneto in the last decade. G Mal Infett Parassit. 1990;42(1):17-20.
- 6. Braito A, Almi P, Fanetti G, Civitelli F. Study of the risk of nosocomial infections of hepatitis A-virus: Seroepidemiological comparative research among hospital employees and 'open' population. G Mal Infett Parassit. 1988;40(4):357-61.
- 7. Braito A, Cellesi C, Rossolini GM, Fanti O, Civitelli F. Seroepidemiological research on hepatitis A (HA) in the city of Siena. Boll Ist Sieroter Milan. 1987;66(6):435-9.
- Calabri GB, Santini MG, Genovese F, Bambi F, Salvi G, Calabri G. [Prevalence of anti-HAV antibodies (hepatitis A virus) in 18year-old males from the Florence area]. Pediatr Med Chir. 1999 Sep-Oct;21(5 Suppl):219-20.
- Campagna M, Siddu A, Meloni A, Basciu C, Ferrai L, Pettinau A, et al. Changing pattern of hepatitis a virus epidemiology in an area of high endemicity. Hepat Mon. 2012 Jun;12(6):382-5.
- 10. Catania S, Ajassa C, Tzantzoglou S, Bellagamba R, Berardelli G, Catania N. [Seroepidemiologic study of the prevalence of anti-HAV antibodies in children in Rome]. Riv Eur Sci Med Farmacol. 1996 Jan-Feb;18(1):7-9.
- 11. Chiaramonte M, Floreani A, Silvan C, Zampieri L, Trivello R, Renzulli G, et al. Hepatitis A and hepatitis B virus infection in children and adolescents in north-east Italy. J Med Virol. 1983;12(3):179-86.
- 12. Chiaramonte M, Moschen ME, Stroffolini T, Rapicetta M, Bertin T, Renzulli G, et al. Changing epidemiology of hepatitis A virus (HAV) infection: a comparative seroepidemiological study (1979 vs 1989) in north-east Italy. Ital J Gastroenterol. 1991 Jul-Aug;23(6):344-6.
- 13. Chironna M, Prato R, Sallustio A, Martinelli D, Tafuri S, Quarto M, et al. Hepatitis A in Puglia (South Italy) after 10 years of universal vaccination: Need for strict monitoring and catch-up vaccination. BMC Infect Dis. 2012;12.
- 14. Contardi I, Cattaneo GG. Prevalence of hepatitis A antibodies among children in Lombardy: Ten years experiences. Rivista Italiana di Pediatria. 1996;22(5):805-7.

- 15. Contu P, Uccheddu P, Dodero G, Masia G. [Epidemiology of hepatitis A in Sardinia: prevalence of anti-HAV in a sample of junior and senior high school students]. Ann Ig. 1989 Sep-Oct;1(5):1119-24.
- 16. Coppola RC, Masia G, Romano L, Tanzi E, Zanetti AR. Epidemiology and prevention of enterically transmitted hepatitis in Italy. Res Virol. 1998 Sep-Oct;149(5):271-6.
- 17. D'Amelio R, Mele A, Mariano A, Romano L, Biselli R, Lista F, et al. Hepatitis A, Italy. Emerg Infect Dis. 2005 Jul;11(7):1155-6.
- 18. D'Argenio P, Esposito D, Mele A, Ortolani G, Adamo B, Rapicetta M, et al. Decline in the exposure to hepatitis A and B infections in children in Naples, Italy. Public Health. 1989 Sep;103(5):385-9.
- 19. Federico G, Pizzigallo E, Nervo P, Ranno O, Ortona L. [Detection of virus A antibody through epidemiology and diagnosis of hepatitis A]. Boll Ist Sieroter Milan. 1980 Jan 31;58(6):445-52.
- 20. Ferlazzo B, Barrile A, Romano M, Tigano F. Prevalence of antibody to hepatitis A virus in the population of Messina and in institutionalized patients. G Mal Infett Parassit. 1980;32(1):5-11.
- 21. Franco E, Patti AM, Zaratti L, Cauletti M, Vellucci L, Pana A. [Sero-epidemiologic study of hepatitis A virus infection in childhood]. Nuovi Ann Ig Microbiol. 1988 Mar-Apr;39(2):103-7.
- Gasparini R, Pozzi T, Giotti M, Fatighenti D, Poliseno G, Bartali S, et al. Seroepidemiological study on the prevalence of antibodies against the hepatitis A virus in the Province of Siena (Italy) in 1992. J Prev Med Hyg. 1993;34(3-4):177-82.
- 23. Gentile C, Alberini I, Manini I, Rossi S, Montomoli E, Pozzi T, et al. Hepatitis A seroprevalence in Tuscany, Italy. Euro Surveill. 2009 Mar 12;14(10).
- 24. Giuliani G, Varetti G, Paggi GC, Frezet D. [Sero-epidemiological studies on diffusion of viral hepatitis "A" and "B" in Turin (Italy) (author's transl)]. Ann Sclavo. 1981 Jan-Feb;23(1):33-43.
- 25. Kurkela S, Pebody R, Kafatos G, Andrews N, Barbara C, Bruzzone B, et al. Comparative hepatitis A seroepidemiology in 10 European countries. Epidemiol Infect. 2012 Dec;140(12):2172-81.
- 26. La Rosa G, Guli V, Terrana B. First results of anti HAV antibodies assay in western Sicily. Boll Ist Sieroter Milan. 1978 Nov 30;57(5):682-3.
- 27. Leonardi MS, Gazzara D, Zummo S, Mastroeni P. [Evaluation of anti-HAV IgG on 2 samples of closed populations]. G Batteriol Virol Immunol. 1985 Jul-Dec;78(7-12):217-23.
- 28. Luzza F, Imeneo M, Maletta M, Paluccio G, Giancotti A, Perticone F, et al. Seroepidemiology of Helicobacter pylori infection and hepatitis A in a rural area: evidence against a common mode of transmission. Gut. 1997 Aug;41(2):164-8.
- 29. Masia G, Martignetti G, Contu P. [Epidemiology of hepatitis A in Sardinia: prevalence of anti-HAV in a sample of workers required to obtain health certificates]. Ann Ig. 1989 Sep-Oct;1(5):1125-31.
- 30. Masia G, Orru G, Floris L, Massa F, Grondona L, Cusano B, et al. Changing patterns in the seroepidemiology of hepatitis viruses in Sardinian young adults. J Prev Med Hyg. 2004;45(1-2):21-6.
- 31. Matricardi PM, Damelio R, Biselli R, Rapicetta M, Napoli A, Chionne P, et al. Incidence of hepatitis a virus infection among an Italian military population. Infection. 1994;22(1):51-2.
- Matricardi PM, Rosmini F, Ferrigno L, Nisini R, Rapicetta M, Chionne P, et al. Cross sectional retrospective study of prevalence of atopy among Italian military students with antibodies against hepatitis A virus. Br Med J. 1997 Apr 5;314(7086):999-1003.
- Matricardi PM, Rosmini F, Riondino S, Fortini M, Ferrigno L, Rapicetta M, et al. Exposure to foodborne and orofecal microbes versus airborne viruses in relation to atopy and allergic asthma: epidemiological study. BMJ. 2000 Feb 12;320(7232):412-7.
- 34. Mauro L, Ursino A, Marranzano M. Prevalence of antibodies against Hepatitis A Virus among adults in Catania. Ig Mod. 1999;112(2):765-70.
- 35. Mele A, Pasquini P, Pana A. Hepatitis A in Italy: epidemiology and suggestions for control. Ital J Gastroenterol. 1991 Jul-Aug;23(6):341-3.
- 36. Mele A, Stroffolini T, Palumbo F, Gallo G, Ragni P, Balocchini E, et al. Incidence of and risk factors for hepatitis A in Italy: public health indications from a 10-year surveillance. SEIEVA Collaborating Group. J Hepatol. 1997 Apr;26(4):743-7.
- 37. Merletti L, Frongillo R. [Prevalence of antibody to hepatitis A virus in healthy Umbrian population (author's transl)]. Ann Sclavo. 1980 Mar-Apr;22(2):165-8.
- Montuori P, Negrone M, Cacace G, Triassi M. Wastewater workers and hepatitis A virus infection. Occup Med (Lond). 2009 Oct;59(7):506-8.
- 39. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 40. Pasquini P, Kahn HA, Pileggi D, Menichella D. Prevalence of hepatitis markers in Roman children. Int J Epidemiol. 1982 Sep;11(3):268-70.

- 41. Pasquini P, Kahn HA, Pileggi D, Pana A, Terzi J, D'Arca T. Prevalence of hepatitis A antibodies in Italy. Int J Epidemiol. 1984 Mar;13(1):83-6.
- 42. Pastore G, Angarano G, Dentico P. The epidemiology of hepatitis A in Puglia. G Mal Infett Parassit. 1981;33(7):772-7.
- 43. Patti AM, Santi AL, Bellucci C, Ciapetti C, Vulcano A, Giustini C, et al. Seroprevalence of hepatitis A virus infection in general population of Latium. Ann Ig. 1999 Sep-Oct;11(5):391-5.
- 44. Patti AM, Zaratti L, Santi AL, De Filippis P, Paroli E, Pana A. Indirect immunofluorescence application in the epidemiological study of hepatitis A. Boll Ist Sieroter Milan. 1987;66(4):278-81.
- 45. Ripabelli G, Sammarco ML, Campo T, Montanaro C, D'Ascenzo E, Grasso GM. Prevalence of antibodies against enterically transmitted viral hepatitis (HAV and HEV) among adolescents in an inland territory of central Italy. Eur J Epidemiol. 1997 Jan;13(1):45-7.
- 46. Romano F, Bassani T, Capuani MA, Scopinaro E, Staniscia T, Schioppa F. [Prevalence of hepatitis A virus antibodies in food handlers]. Ann Ig. 1996 Jul-Aug;8(4):419-23.
- 47. Russo R, Zotti C, Tappi E, Siliquini R, Bauducci M, Ditommaso S, et al. Epidemiology of HAV infection in Piedmont, Italy. Ann Ig. 1997 Jan-Feb;9(1):3-8.
- 48. Salvaggio L, Pianetti A, Baffone W, Zanchetta N, Pontoriero C, Salvaggio A, et al. Seroepidemiological study of hepatitis A, B and C virus infections in a cohort of military recruits resident in the suburban Milan area. Ig Mod. 1999;112(2):885-903.
- Stroffolini T, Chiaramonte M, Franco E, Rapicetta M, De Mattia D, Mura I, et al. Baseline seroepidemiology of hepatitis A virus infection among children and teenagers in Italy. Infection. 1991;19(2):97-100.
- 50. Stroffolini T, D'Amelio R, Matricardi PM, Chionne P, Napoli A, Rapicetta M, et al. The changing epidemiology of hepatitis A in Italy. Ital J Gastroenterol. 1993 Aug-Sep;25(7):372-4.
- 51. Stroffolini T, De Crescenzo L, Giammanco A, Intonazzo V, La Rosa G, Cascio A, et al. Changing patterns of hepatitis A virus infection in children in Palermo, Italy. Eur J Epidemiol. 1990 Mar;6(1):84-7.
- 52. Stroffolini T, Franco E, Mura I, Uccheddu P, Cauletti M, Azara A, et al. Age-specific prevalence of hepatitis A virus infection among teenagers in Sardinia. Microbiologica. 1991;14(1):21-4.
- 53. Stroffolini T, Franco E, Romano G, Uccheddu P, Zaratti L, Pasquini P, et al. Hepatitis A virus infection in children in Sardinia, Italy. Community Med. 1989 Nov;11(4):336-41.
- Stroffolini T, Rosmini F, Ferrigno L, Fortini M, D'Amelio R, Matricardi PM. Prevalence of Helicobacter pylori infection in a cohort of Italian military students. Epidemiol Infect. 1998 Mar;120(2):151-5.
- 55. Tosti ME, Spada E, Romano L, Zanetti A, Mele A, Seieva collaborating group. Acute hepatitis A in Italy: incidence, risk factors and preventive measures. J Viral Hepat. 2008 Oct;15 Suppl 2(SUPPL.2):26-32.
- 56. Trevisan A, Morandin M, Frasson C, Di Marco L, Fabrello A, Davanzo E, et al. Seroprevalence of hepatitis virus antibodies in paramedical students. J Hosp Infect. 2005 Nov;61(3):272-3.
- 57. Utili R, Galanti B, Da Villa G, Andreana A, Felaco FM, Filippini P, et al. Hyperendemicity of viral hepatitis in the Neapolitan area: an epidemiological study. Boll Ist Sieroter Milan. 1983 May 31;62(2):145-52.
- 58. Vendramini R, Fiaschi E, Naccarato R. Type A viral hepatitis. Serological investigation in Padua and its province. Boll Ist Sieroter Milan. 1980;59(4):338-47.
- Vendramini R, Fiaschi E, Naccarato R, Chiara-Monte M, Renzulli G, Canazza S, et al. [Viral hepatitis type A. Seroepidemiological study in Padova and its district]. Boll Ist Sieroter Milan. 1980 Sep 30;59(4):338-47.
- 60. Zanetti AR, Ferroni P. Prevalence of antibody to hepatitis A virus in healthy individuals of Milan. Boll Ist Sieroter Milan. 1978 Sep 30;57(4):523-7.
- Zanetti AR, Ferroni P, Bastia A. Decline in incidence of hepatitis A infection in Milan. A serologic study. Boll Ist Sieroter Milan. 1978;57(6):816-20.
- 62. Zanetti AR, Romano L, Tanzi E, Andreassi A, Pozzi A, Panuccio A, et al. Decline in Anti-Hav Prevalence in the Milan Area between 1958 and 1992. Eur J Epidemiol. 1994 Oct;10(5):633-5.

Latvia

Population (January 2013):	2 023 825
Human development Index (2013):	LV: 0.810
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is not included in the national childhood immunization programme. Vaccination is recommended for: 1. travellers to endemic areas 2. people infected with HBV or HCV 3. For outbreak control.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 0 studies score 1: 0 studies score 2: 0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	-

Seroprevalence assessment: **no data available** Incidence assessment: **intermediate** Susceptibility in adults: **no data available**

No study on HAV seroprevalence could be found on Latvian population.

Latvia_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000-2013			

Available incidence data from 1990 shows a steady decrease from more than 250 cases per 100 000 to 5 cases per 100 000 in 2001. Reported incidence in TESSy from 2006 to 2012 widely oscillates from less than 1 case per 100 000 in 2007 and 2012 to more than 100 cases per 100 000 in 2008 and 2009 (Latvia_Figure 2).

Latvia_Figure 1. Reported incidence of hepatitis A in Latvia, 1990-2013



National data source: personal communication from ECDC National Focal Point/Operational Contact Point, Centre for Disease Prevention and Control of Latvia

Bibliography

1. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.

Lithuania

Population (January 2013):	2 971 905
Human development Index (2013):	0.834
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is not included in the national childhood immunization programme. Vaccination is recommended for: 1. contacts of HAV patients 2. travellers to endemic areas 3. high risk groups.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 0 studies score 1: 0 study score 2: 1 study
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	2003

Seroprevalence assessment: **low** Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **moderate**

One study conducted in Lithuania in 2003, estimated HAV seroprevalence to be 55% in the age group 20–29 years and 30% in the age group 10–19 years. There were no available estimates by 30 years or older. Therefore, Lithuania, is likely to be a low endemicity country (Figure 1).

Lithuania_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

Reported incidence was above 20/100 000 until 1999 and it has been strongly decreasing since then (Figure 2). TESSy data are consistent with low/very low endemicity picture with a reported incidence oscillating around 2/100 000 since 2006.

In Lithuania, around 40% of the population is susceptible to HAV infection at age 30. Considering the reported incidence, virus circulation was sustained until late 1990s. Therefore, susceptibility levels among older age groups are very likely to be lower. Susceptibility in adults is to be considered moderate.

Lithuania_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Lithuania, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989

No data available

Panel a.2: 1990-1999

No data available



Lithuania_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A in Lithuania, 1975–2013*



*National data source: personal communication from ECDC National Focal Point/Operational Contact Point, Centre of Infectious Diseases and AIDS of Lithuania

- 1. Kurkela S, Pebody R, Kafatos G, Andrews N, Barbara C, Bruzzone B, et al. Comparative hepatitis A seroepidemiology in 10 European countries. Epidemiol Infect. 2012 Dec;140(12):2172-81.
- 2. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.

Luxembourg

Population (January 2013):	537 039
Human Development Index (2013):	0.881
HAV vaccine recommendations:	Hepatitis A vaccine is not part of the routine childhood immunisation programme. The vaccine is recommended for: 1. child-care workers and workers in collective institutions 2. personnel in the food sector 3. personnel in water-treatment plants 4. travellers to endemic countries.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 0 study score 1: 1 study score 2: 0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	2000–2001

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **high**

The only study published in Luxembourg (Mossong 2006) reported seroprevalence in 2001 below 50% in all age groups considered; seroprevalence was less than 20% up to 19 years of age. No other study was available. According to the available data Luxembourg should be considered a very low endemicity country.

Luxembourg_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

As TESSy data show, reported hepatitis A incidence between 2006 and 2012 was below 1 case per 100 000; according to Nothdruft (2007). The country experienced some disease outbreaks during the 1990's. The current level of incidence is in line with the very low endemicity level assessed through the seroprevalence survey in 2001.

The susceptibility among adults is high, with more than 60% susceptible individuals by age 30, and about 50% by the age of 50.

Luxembourg_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Luxembourg, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989

No data available

Panel a.2: 1990-1999

No data available



Luxembourg_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Luxembourg, 1990–2013



- 1. Mossong J, Putz L, Patiny S, Schneider F. Seroepidemiology of hepatitis A and hepatitis B virus in Luxembourg. Epidemiol Infect. 2006 Aug;134(4):808-13.
- 2. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.

Malta

Population (January 2013):	421 364
Human development Index (2013):	0.829
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccine is usually recommended for the management of contacts of cases and for outbreak control. It is also recommended for:1. travellers to regions with a high prevalence of hepatitis A2. people with occupational exposure, e.g. sewage workers.
Seroprevalence studies by quality	
score:	score 0: 0 studies
	score 1: 0 studies
	score 2: 1 study
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	2004

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **low** Risk of infection >30 years: **moderate**

The only data available for Malta comes from the study of Kurkela et al. (Kurkela 2012). The reported seroprevalence of HAV is below 50% by 30 years of age and below 25% by 15 years (Figure 1). Malta falls in the category of very low endemicity countries.

Malta_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

Incidence data is available from 1989 until 2001 from one study (Nothdruft 2007) and from 2006 until 2012 from TESSy (Figure 2). The incidence is low, ranging from 0.53 to 3.81 per 100 000, and shows a subtle declining trend with peaks every 3–5 years.

The susceptibility among adults is moderate, as data show susceptibility levels around 70% by 30 years. Almost all individuals over 60 are seropositive.

Malta_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Malta, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989

No data available

Panel a.2: 1990-1999

No data available







References

- 1. Kurkela S, Pebody R, Kafatos G, Andrews N, Barbara C, Bruzzone B, et al. Comparative hepatitis A seroepidemiology in 10 European countries. Epidemiol Infect. 2012 Dec;140(12):2172-81.
- 2. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.

Netherlands

Population (January 2013):	16 779 575
Human development Index (2013):	0.915
HAV vaccine recommendations:	Hepatitis A vaccine is not part of the routine childhood immunisation programme.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 0 study score 1: 3 study score 2: 2 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1977–2004

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **high**

Seroprevalence levels reported in 1977 (Frezner 1979) indicate low endemicity levels, with about 36% seropositivity among 20–29 years old and 64% among 30–39 years old. One study (Termorshuizen 2000) conducted in 1999 reported 20% seroprevalence in the age group 15–49. Two studies published after 2000 both suggest that the Netherlands should be considered a very low endemicity country. Transition from low to very low endemicity most likely happened during the early 1990s.

Netherlands_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

Studies published since the 1990s report incidence levels always below 10 cases per 100 000 (Figure 2). Between 2006 and 2012, TESSy data show reported hepatitis A incidence to be below 2 cases per 100 000. The current level of incidence is in line with the very low endemicity level assessed through seroprevalence surveys.

The susceptibility among adults has to be considered high, with at least 60% susceptible population by 30 years and around 40% susceptibility at 50 years of age.

Netherlands_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in the Netherlands, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975-1989



Panel a.2: 1990-1999



Panel a.3: 2000-2013



Netherlands_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in the Netherlands, by age and time period (1975-2013)

Netherlands_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, the Netherlands, 1989–2013



- 1. Baaten GG, Sonder GJ, Dukers NH, Coutinho RA, Van den Hoek JA. Population-based study on the seroprevalence of hepatitis A, B, and C virus infection in Amsterdam, 2004. J Med Virol. 2007 Dec;79(12):1802-10.
- 2. Froesner GG, Papaevangelou G, Buetler R. Antibody against hepatitis A in seven European countries. I. Comparison of prevalance data in different age groups. Am J Epidemiol. 1979;110(1):63-9.
- 3. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.

- 4. Richardus JH, Vos D, Veldhuijzen IK, Groen J. Seroprevalence of hepatitis A virus antibodies in Turkish and Moroccan children in Rotterdam. J Med Virol. 2004 Feb;72(2):197-202.
- 5. Suijkerbuijk AW, Lindeboom R, van Steenbergen JE, Sonder GJ, Doorduyn Y. Effect of hepatitis A vaccination programs for migrant children on the incidence of hepatitis A in The Netherlands. Eur J Public Health. 2009 Jun;19(3):240-4.
- 6. Termorshuizen F, Dorigo-Zetsma JW, de Melker HE, van den Hof S, Conyn-Van Spaendonck MA. The prevalence of antibodies to hepatitis A virus and its determinants in The Netherlands: a population-based survey. Epidemiol Infect. 2000 Jun;124(3):459-66.
- Veldhuijzen IK, van Driel HF, Vos D, de Zwart O, van Doornum GJ, de Man RA, et al. Viral hepatitis in a multi-ethnic neighborhood in the Netherlands: results of a community-based study in a low prevalence country. Int J Infect Dis. 2009 Jan;13(1):e9-e13.
- 8. Whelan J, Sonder G, van den Hoek A. Declining incidence of hepatitis A in Amsterdam (The Netherlands), 1996-2011: second generation migrants still an important risk group for virus importation. Vaccine. 2013 Apr 3;31(14):1806-11.

Norway

Population (January 2013):	5 051 275
Human development Index (2013):	0.944
HAV vaccine recommendations:	 HAV vaccination is not included in the national childhood immunisation programme. Vaccination is recommended for: 1. travellers to endemic areas 2. migrants visiting friends and relatives in their former country of residence 3. PWID 4. patients with chronic liver disease 5. Haemophiliacs 6. For outbreak control (free vaccination). Vaccination is recommended to risk groups for hepatitis B in the form of the combined hep A/B vaccine.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 2 studies; score 1: 0 studies; score 2: 0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1975–1976

Seroprevalence assessment*: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **very high**

*this assessment is based on data from the 1970s

Norway_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

One study conducted in 1976 estimated HAV seroprevalence in the age group 30–39 years to be 10.5%; the seroprevalence estimates were 5% or below in those younger than 30 years of age and 65% in the age group 40–49 This was the only available study for Norway. Based on this, Norway is to be considered a very low endemicity country (Figure 2) and has likely been so since at least the mid-1960s.

Reported incidence from 1975–2005 has been below 1 and 5/100 000 with a steep peak in 1999 of 22/100 000 (Figure 1). TESSy data are consistent with a very low endemicity picture, showing an incidence \leq 1/100 000 every year since at least 2006.

In 1976, the susceptibility level was above 70% at 30 years and around 40% at 50 years old. Considering the very low incidence profile of the country in the last decade and the absence of sustained circulation of the virus, the susceptibility, in the non-vaccinated population, is likely to be very high in the present situation.

Norway_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Norway, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989



Panel a.2: 1990-1999

No data available Panel a.3: 2000-2013

No data available

Norway_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Norway, 1975–2013*



*National data source: www.fhi.no

- 1. Froesner GG, Froesner HR, Haas H. Prevalence of anti-HA in different European countries. Schweizerische Medizinische Wochenschrift. 1977;107(5):129-33.
- 2. Froesner GG, Papaevangelou G, Buetler R. Antibody against hepatitis A in seven European countries. I. Comparison of prevalance data in different age groups. Am J Epidemiol. 1979;110(1):63-9.
- 3. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.

Poland

Population (January 2013):	38 533 299
Human development Index (2013):	0.834
HAV vaccine recommendations:	 HAV vaccination is a recommended vaccination and not founded by National Health System. It is recommended for: travelers to high endemicity countries food handlers susceptible children people with occupational risks, e.g. sewage workers PWID MSM hemophiliacs HIV positive people and patients with chronic liver disease.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 3 studies score 1: 1 study score 2: 0 studies
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1985–1999

Seroprevalence assessment*: **very low** Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **moderate**

*this assessment is based on data from the 1990s and supported by latest incidence levels

One study conducted before 1990 estimated HAV seroprevalence at 68% in the age group 20–29 and at 89.5%. in the age group 30–39 years. No estimates are available among children; nevertheless the endemicity level was likely to be intermediate. Of the four surveys conducted between 1990 and 1999, the one conducted in 1999 estimated HAV seroprevalence below 50%. By the age 30. Among the others, only one study conducted in 1990 presented an estimated prevalence above 50%. by age 15 For these reasons it is likely that Poland transitioned from an intermediate to very low endemicity level during the 1990s (Figure 1). No study estimated HAV seroprevalence after 1999.

Poland_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000-2013			

Reported incidence was below 20/100 000 since 1997 (Figure 2). TESSy data are consistent with a very low endemicity picture with reported incidence below 2/100 000 since at least 2006.

At the end of the 1990s, the susceptibility was estimated to range from 35%–70% by the age of 30 and to range from 40% to less than 25% at the age of 50. Considering the incidence picture of the past years, the susceptibility in adults may be considered moderate.

Poland_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Poland, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989



No data available

Poland_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Poland, by age and time period (1975–2013)



Poland_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Poland, 1997–2013*



National data source: http://www.pzh.gov.pl/oldpage/epimeld/index_p.html#04

- 1. Baumann A. [Hepatitis A in Poland in the years 2006-2007]. Przegl Epidemiol. 2009;63(2):241-4.
- 2. Baumann-Popczyk A. [Hepatitis A in Poland in 2010]. Przegl Epidemiol. 2012;66(2):273-6.
- 3. Cianciara J. Hepatitis A shifting epidemiology in Poland and Eastern Europe. Vaccine. 2000;18(SUPPL. 1):S68-S70.
- 4. Magdzik W. Epidemiology of hepatitis, A, B, C, D in Poland. Central-European Journal of Immunology. 1997;22(3):143.
- 5. Magdzik W, Czarkowski MP. [Changes in endemicity of hepatitis A in Poland]. Przegl Epidemiol. 2004;58(1):3-8.

- 6. Mphahlele MJ, Moloto MJ. Detection of HBV DNA from serologically negative or 'silent' HBV infections Viral or host factors? [10]. S Afr Med J. 2002;92(8 I):613-5.
- 7. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 8. Polz-Dacewicz MA, Policzkiewicz P, Badach Z. Changing epidemiology of hepatitis A virus infection--a comparative study in central eastern Poland (1990-1999). Med Sci Monit. 2000 Sep-Oct;6(5):989-93.
- 9. Ryszkowska A, Gladysz A, Inglot M, Molin I. [Prevalence of anti-HAV antibodies in selected groups of children]. Przegl Epidemiol. 2000;54(3-4):375-83.
- 10. Sitarska-Golebiowska J. [Hepatitis A in 1997]. Przegl Epidemiol. 1999;53(1-2):67-74.
- 11. Sitarska-Golebiowska J, Jonczyk M. [Hepatitis A in 1998]. Przegl Epidemiol. 2000;54(1-2):143-50.
- 12. Stempien R, Malolepsza E, Jablkowski M, Bielecka G, Gorski T, Libich M. [Occurrence of serological markers of hepatitis A and B in blood donors]. Pol Tyg Lek. 1986 Jul 14;41(28):886-8.
- 13. Zielinki A, Czarkowski MP. [Infectious diseases in Poland in 2005]. Przegl Epidemiol. 2007;61(2):177-87.
- 14. Zielinski A, Czarkowski MP. [Infectious diseases in Poland in 2008]. Przegl Epidemiol. 2010;64(2):151-8.

Portugal

Population (January 2013):	10 487 289	
Human development Index (2013):	0.822	
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is recommended for: 1. travellers to high or intermediate endemic countries 2. adolescents and adults with chronic liver disease 3. for outbreak control.	
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 3 studies; score 1: 3 studies; score 2: 2 studies	
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1983–2007	
Seroprevalence assessment: low Incidence assessment: very low Susceptibility in adults: low		

The only study published in Portugal before 1990 (Lecour 1984), estimated an HAV seroprevalence to be above 50% by 15 years with less than 90% seroprevalence by10 years (Figure 1).

Out of 5 studies estimating HAV seroprevalence in Portugal between 1990 and 1999, only three provided estimates of seroprevalence by 30 and 15 years old. The seroprevalence estimates are above 50% in all 3 studies by the age of 30; while only one study reports seroprevalence above 50% by the age of 15 (Figure 1).

Two studies conducted after 2000 estimated HAV seroprevalence to be around or over 50% by the age of 30. Therefore, Portugal likely transitioned from intermediate to low endemicity in the 1990s (Figure 1), and remains a low endemicity country after 2000.

Portugal_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000-2013			

Reported incidence data in Portugal is available from TESSy (Figure 2) since 2006. It shows a very low incidence below 0.5 per 100 000.

The susceptibility among adults is low, as susceptibility levels by 30 years are around 20% and by 50 years old less than 10% are susceptible.

Portugal_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Portugal, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989









Portugal_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Portugal, by age and time period (1975–2013).





Portugal_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Portugal, 1989–2013.

- 1. Antunes H, Neiva F, Estrada A. Learn more in preventing infants' hepatitis a: The prevalence of hepatitis a virus antibody in portuguese pregnant women population. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2009;48:E65-E6.
- Barros H, Oliveira F, Miranda H. A survey on hepatitis A in Portuguese children and adolescents. J Viral Hepat. 1999 May;6(3):249-53.
- 3. Cunha I, Antunes H. [Prevalence of antibodies against hepatitis A virus in a population from northern Portugal]. Acta Med Port. 2001 Sep-Dec;14(5-6):479-82.
- 4. Lecour H, Ribeiro AT, Amaral I, Rodrigues MA. Prevalence of viral hepatitis markers in the population of Portugal. Bull World Health Organ. 1984;62(5):743-7.
- 5. Leitao S, Santos RM, Santos JC, Ferreira R, Goncalves FN, Coutinho P, et al. Hepatitis a prevalence in rural and urban Portuguese populations. Eur J Intern Med. 1996;7(2):119-21.
- 6. Macedo G, Ribeiro T. Hepatitis A: Insights into new trends in epidemiology [1]. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1998;10(2):175.
- 7. Marinho RT, Valente AR, Ramalho FJ, de Moura MC. The changing epidemiological pattern of hepatitis A in Lisbon, Portugal. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1997 Aug;9(8):795-7.
- 8. Pereira S, Linhares I, Neves AF, Almeida A. Hepatitis a immunity in the district of Aveiro (Portugal): An Eleven-year surveillance study (2002-2012). Viruses. 2014;6(3):1336-45.
Romania

Population (January 2013):	20 020 074
Human development Index (2013):	0.785
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is not included in the National Immunization Programme. HAV vaccination is utilised as an intervention measure for children in an outbreak/epidemic situation.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 4 studies; score 1: 0 studies; score 2: 1 study
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	1980–2002

Seroprevalence assessment: **intermediate** Incidence assessment: **intermediate** Risk of infection >30 years: **low**

HAV seroprevalence studies conducted in Romania over the period 1980–2002 show very similar patterns of the presence of anti-HAV antibodies in the population increasing with age. No epidemiological transition is evident over this period (Figure 1). In more details, the most recent study from Kurkela et al. (Kurkela 2012) reports a seroprevalence of 45% in children below 10; increasing to 62% in children aged 10–19, and reaching 90% in those aged 30 and older. This profile is characteristic of a country at intermediate endemicity.

Romania_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

The incidence of acute hepatitis A in Romania is available from 1990 and shows a steep decrease over the decade from almost 300/100 000 to values comprised between 50 and 100/100 000 at the turn of the century. Since 2006, incidence is reported at below 50/100 000 with a decreasing trend (Figure 2).

The susceptibility among adults is low, as susceptibility levels are below 25%.by 30 years and older

Romania_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Romania, by age and time period

Panel a.1: 1975-1989



Panel a.2: 1990-1999





Romania_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Romania, by age and time period (1975-2013)

Romania_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Romania, 1990-2013*



*National data source: personal communication from ECDC National Focal Point/Operational Contact Point, National Institute of Public Health

Bibliography

- Iacob E, Durnea C, Nastase A, Scripcaru L, Pisica-Donose G. [Viral hepatitis A as an occupational disease in the city of Iasi]. Rev Med Chir Soc Med Nat Iasi. 1999 Jul-Dec;103(3-4):161-6.
- 2. Kurkela S, Pebody R, Kafatos G, Andrews N, Barbara C, Bruzzone B, et al. Comparative hepatitis A seroepidemiology in 10 European countries. Epidemiol Infect. 2012 Dec;140(12):2172-81.

- 3. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 4. Onesciuc C, Szantay I, Gorgan V. The incidence of antibodies to hepatitis virus A (anti-HA) in an unselected urban population. Bacteriologia Virusologia Parazitologia Epidemiologia. 1981;26(3):167-73.
- 5. Sabau M, Golea C, Danila M, Hompoth A. The rate of infections caused by the hepatitis viruses in the Tirgu-Mures area. Bacteriologia, virusologia, parazitologia, epidemiologia (Bucharest, Romania : 1990). 1993;38(1-2):28-31.
- 6. Sabau M, Kiss E, Muntean I, Capilna E. Serologic markers of hepatitis B and A infections in the healthy population. Virologie. 1983 Jul-Sep;34(3):197-201.

Slovakia

Population (January 2013):	5 410 836
Human development Index (2013):	0.830
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is not included in the National Immunisation Schedule. It is recommended and fully covered by public health insurance for children aged 2 living in places with low social-hygienic standard, and for all older children in the case of an outbreak (contacts of cases). The vaccination is recommended and paid for by employers for the following professionals: staff of regional public health institutes and laboratories, sewage workers, professional soldiers, military of Slovakia, police officers including prison and court guards, railway police, employees of asylum centres, fire and rescue service employees. The vaccine is also recommended for travellers to endemic countries.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 0 study score 1: 0 study score 2: 2 study
Seroprevalence studies timeframe:	2002–2003

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **intermediate** Susceptibility in adults: **moderate**

The only study available (Kurkela 2012), complemented by unpublished data from the National Institute of Health (Figure 1), indicates a seroprevalence in Slovakia of 30% or below at the age of 30 in a random sample of the population in 2003. Based on these findings, Slovakia has been classified as a very low endemicity country since at least the early 2000s. Nevertheless caution should be applied when assessing the endemicity level, as a slightly different picture is obtained from the reported incidence data (Figure 2).

Slovakia_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

The HAV reported incidence has been decreasing constantly in Slovakia since the mid-1990s, from over 30/100 000 to less than 10/100 000 in 2006–2007. Nevertheless a steep rise in incidence was reported over the years 20082010, reaching rates over 26/100 000 in two consecutive years.

The susceptibility was estimated to be about 70% by the age of 30 and between 40% and 20% at the age of 50. Therefore the susceptibility in adults is considered moderate.

Slovakia_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Slovakia, by age and selected time period.

Panel a.1: 1975-1989

No data available

Panel a.2: 1990-1999

No data available

Panel a.3: 2000-2013



Slovakia_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Slovakia, 1990–2013*



*National data source: personal communication from ECDC National Focal Point/Operational Contact Point, Public Health Authority of the Slovak Republic

Bibliography

- 1. Kurkela S, Pebody R, Kafatos G, Andrews N, Barbara C, Bruzzone B, et al. Comparative hepatitis A seroepidemiology in 10 European countries. Epidemiol Infect. 2012 Dec;140(12):2172-81.
- 2. National Public Health Institute of Slovakia. Viral hepatitis A in Slovakia. 2014.
- 3. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 4. Sláčiková M. Aktuálna problematika virusovej hepatitidy typu A a typu B. Via pract. 2006;3(7/8):351-5.
- 5. Zacharova M, Cervenka J. [The incidence of viral hepatitis in Slovakia 1981-1985]. Cesk Epidemiol Mikrobiol Imunol. 1987 Dec;36(6):321-9.

Slovenia

Population (January 2013):	2 058 821
Human development Index (2013):	0.874
HAV vaccine recommendations:	Vaccination against hepatitis A is recommended for: 1. preschool children and students with medical conditions predisposing for severe HA 2. adults with medical condition predisposing for severe HA3. people with occupational exposure, e.g. sewage workers, laboratory personnel 4. travellers to endemic countries. Vaccination is covered by National Health Insurance for groups 1 and 2, by the employee for group 3 and self-paid for group 4.
Number of seroprevalence studies by quality score: Seroprevalence study timeframe:	score 0: 0 studies; score 1: 1 study; score 2: 0 studies 1995–2012

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **moderate**

The one study published in Slovenia, compares the HAV seroprevalence in blood donors in the country in1995 and 2012 (Jovanovic 2012) (Figure 1). In 1995, the HAV seroprevalence in Slovenian blood donors was 31% in the age group 26–35 year. In 2012 the HAV seroprevalence among blood donors was 16% in the same age group. An additional study conducted in 2005 among the general population provides an estimate at 20% or below at 30 years, and of above 70% at 50 years. Slovenia is currently a very low endemicity country.

Slovenia_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

According to the incidence data presented in Figure 2, the reported infection rate in the population has been decreasing consistently since the early 1990s from values above 20/100 000 to values below 5/100 000 in the second half of the decade. Since 2005, the reported incidence rate has been consistently below 1/100 000.

The susceptibility among adults is moderate, as susceptibility levels are above 70% at age of 30, and decreasing to less than 30% at the age of 50.

Slovenia_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Slovenia, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989

No data available

Panel a.2: 1990-1999





Slovenia_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Slovenia, by age and time period (1975-2013).

Slovenia_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Slovenia, 2006–2013.



Bibliography

- 1. Majcen-Vivod B. [Seroprevalence of antibodies to hepatitis A in blood donors and patients in University Clinical Centre Maribor]. Zdravniski Vestnik 2008;77(Suppl 1)(I):183-6.
- Jovanovic P, Stezinar SL. The seroprevalence of IgG anti-HAV antibodies among Slovenian blood donors. Vox Sang. 2012;103:190.
- 3. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.

Spain

Population (January 2013):	46 727 890
Human development Index (2013):	0.869
HAV vaccine recommendations:	HAV vaccination is universally recommended and covered for children aged between 15 and 24 months in Ceuta and Melilla (13 years old catch-up), and; for children aged between 12 months and 6 years old in Catalonia (11-12 years old catch-up). Vaccination is recommended for: 1. travellers to endemic areas 2. patients with chronic hepatic disease (including asymptomatic VHB patients) 3. household contacts of an HAV patient 4. haemophiliacs 5. institutionalised children 6. people with occupational exposure, e.g. nursery staff, healthcare workers, sewage workers 7. MSM 8. PWID.
Seroprevelance studies by quality score:	score 1: 21 studies; score 2: 13 studies
Seroprevelance studies timeframe:	1977–2013

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **low** Susceptibility in adults: **moderate**

A total of 24 studies were included for the period 1975–1990 and all estimated a HAV seroprevalence above 50%. by age 30 years On the other hand, only three studies of lower quality estimated the seroprevalence to be over 50% by age of 15 (Figure 1).

For the period 1991–1999 we included 31 studies. Seven of these reported seroprevalence by age 30, three estimated seroprevalence levels above 50% and four below 50%. No study estimated seroprevalence over 50% by age 15 (Figure 1).

A total of 15 studies were included from 2000 onwards. All estimated a HAV seroprevalence at less than 50% by 30 years old and less than 20% at the age of 15. Therefore, Spain, likely transitioned from low to very low endemicity in the 1990s and remains a very low endemicity country after 2000.

Spain_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975-1989			
1990-1999			
2000-2013			

Incidence data (Figure 2) are available from TESSy and two published studies since 2005. The incidence has been low to very low, ranging from 1.1 to 5.5 per 100 000 over the period.

The susceptibility among adults is moderate, as susceptibility levels are around 60–70%, by 30 years of age however the susceptibility quota steeply decreases and less than 20% are susceptible after age 45.

Spain_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Spain, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975-1989



Panel a.2: 1990-1999



Panel a.3: 2000-2013



Spain_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Spain, by age and time period (1975-2013).





Spain_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, Spain, 2005–2013.

Bibliography

- 1. Amela C, Pachon I, Bueno R, de Miguel C, Martinez-Navarro F. Trends in hepatitis A virus infection with reference to the process of urbanization in the greater Madrid area (Spain). Eur J Epidemiol. 1995 Oct;11(5):569-73.
- Arteaga-Rodriguez A, Carrasco-Garrido P, de Andres AL, de Miguel AG, Santos J, Jimenez-Garcia R. Changes in the epidemiology of hepatitis A in Spain (2005-2008): trends of acute hepatitis A hospitalizations, comorbidities, and costs associated with the hospitalization. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2010 Nov;22(11):1284-9.
- 3. Bayas JM, Bruguera M, Vilella A, Carbo JM, Vidal J, Navarro G, et al. [Prevalence of hepatitis B and hepatitis A virus infection among health sciences students in Catalonia, Spain]. Med Clin (Barc). 1996 Sep 14;107(8):281-4.
- 4. Bolumar F, Giner-Duran R, Hernandez-Aguado I, Serra-Desfilis MA, Rebagliato M, Rodrigo JM. Epidemiology of hepatitis A in Valencia, Spain: public health implications. J Viral Hepat. 1995;2(3):145-9.
- Bruguera M, Salleras L, Plans P, Vidal J, Navas E, Dominguez A, et al. [Changes in seroepidemiology of hepatitis A virus infection in Catalonia in the period 1989-1996. Implications for new vaccination strategy]. Med Clin (Barc). 1999 Mar 27;112(11):406-8.
- Buti M, Campins M, Jardi R, Navas E, Cotrina M, Llobet E, et al. [Seroepidemiology of hepatitis A virus infection in medical and nursing students. The role of vaccination]. Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1996 Apr;19(4):199-202.
- 7. Carreno Garcia V, Gonzalez Alonso R, Porres Cubero JC, Ortiz Masllorens F, Martin Calderin F, Hernandez Guio C. [Prevalence of anti-HAV in the Spanish population]. Rev Esp Enferm Apar Dig. 1983 Sep;64(3):187-90.
- 8. Cilla G, Perez-Trallero E, Artieda J, Serrano-Bengoechea E, Montes M, Vicente D. Marked decrease in the incidence and prevalence of hepatitis A in the Basque Country, Spain, 1986-2004. Epidemiol Infect. 2007 Apr;135(3):402-8.
- Cilla G, Perez-Trallero E, Marimon JM, Erdozain S, Gutierrez C. Prevalence of hepatitis A antibody among disadvantaged gypsy children in northern Spain. Epidemiol Infect. 1995;115(1):157-61.
- 10. Dal-Re R, Aguilar L, Coronel P. Current prevalence of hepatitis B, A and C in a healthy Spanish population. A seroepidemiological study. Infection. 1991 Nov-Dec;19(6):409-13.
- 11. Dal-Re R, Garcia-Corbeira P, Garcia-De-Lomas J. A large percentage of the Spanish population under 30 years of age is not protected against hepatitis A. J Med Virol. 2000;60(4):363-6.
- 12. Departamento de Sanidad y Consumo. I encuesta de seroprevalencia de la comunidad autónoma del País Vasco. San Sebastian: Administración de la Comunidad Autónoma del País Vasco, 2011 1 December 2011. Report No.
- 13. Dominguez A, Bruguera M, Plans P, Costa J, Salleras L. Prevalence of hepatitis A antibodies in schoolchildren in Catalonia (Spain) after the introduction of universal hepatitis A immunization. J Med Virol. 2004 Jun;73(2):172-6.
- 14. Dominguez A, Bruguera M, Plans P, Espunes J, Costa J, Plasencia A, et al. Declining hepatitis A seroprevalence in adults in Catalonia (Spain): a population-based study. BMC Infect Dis. 2007;7:73.

- 15. Garcia Erce J, Solano Bernad VM, Ferrer Torres J, Gimeno Lozano JJ. [Seroprevalence of hepatitis A in Aragonese donors]. Sangre (Barc). 1996 Dec;41(6):484-5.
- 16. Garcia-Fulgueiras A, Rodriguez T, Tormo MJ, Perez-Flores D, Chirlaque D, Navarro C. Prevalence of hepatitis A antibodies in southeastern Spain: a population-based study. Eur J Epidemiol. 1997 Jun;13(4):481-3.
- 17. Gil A, Gonzalez A, Dal-Re R, Aguilar L, Rey Calero J. [Seroprotection against hepatitis A, measles, rubella, and parotiditis in an urban school population]. Med Clin (Barc). 1991 May 11;96(18):681-4.
- 18. Gil A, Gonzalez A, Dal-re R, Dominguez V, Astasio P, Aguilar L. Detection of antibodies against hepatitis A in blood spots dried on filter paper. Is this a reliable method for epidemiological studies? Epidemiol Infect. 1997;118(2):189-91.
- 19. Gil A, Gonzalez A, Dal-Re R, Ortega P, Dominguez V. Prevalence of antibodies against varicella zoster, herpes simplex (types 1 and 2), hepatitis B and hepatitis A viruses among Spanish adolescents. J Infect. 1998 Jan;36(1):53-6.
- 20. Gil Miguel A, Gonzalez Lopez A, Dal-re R, Dominguez Rojas V. [A serial questionnaire on the prevalence of hepatitis A antibodies in adolescents in urban area: comparative study (1990-1995)]. Aten Primaria. 1996 Dec;18(10):584, 6.
- 21. Gil Miguel A, Gonzalez Lopez A, San Martin Rodriguez M. [Prevalence of hepatitis A antibodies in 6-7 year-old children: follow-up study 1990-1998]. An Esp Pediatr. 1999 Nov;51(5):569-70.
- 22. Gonzalez A, Bruguera M, Calbo Torrecillas F, Monge V, Dal-Re R, Costa J. [Seroepidemiologic survey of hepatitis A antibodies in the young adult Spanish population. Spanish Study Group on hepatitis A (1)]. Med Clin (Barc). 1994 Oct 15;103(12):445-8.
- 23. Gonzalez Praetorius A, Rodriguez-Avial C, Fernandez C, Perez Pomata MT, Gimeno C, Bisquert J. [Incidence and risk factors for hepatitis A in the province of Guadalajara (Spain)]. Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2002 Apr;25(4):230-4.
- 24. Gonzalez-Quintela A, Gude F, Boquete O, Aguilera A, Rey J, Meijide LM, et al. Association of hepatitis A virus infection with allergic sensitization in a population with high prevalence of hepatitis A virus exposure. Allergy: European Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 2005;60(1):98-103.
- 25. Jimenez Rodriguez-Vila M, Hernandez Gajate M, Pascual Martin ML, Martin Rojo M, Fernandez Alonso MC, Gomez Arranz A, et al. [Antibody titers against the hepatitis A virus in a healthy population from an urban health area]. Aten Primaria. 1992 Jan;9(1):10-2.
- 26. Junquera S, Mateos M, Lasa E, Chacon J, Baquero F. [Seroepidemiologic study of hepatitis A in the community of Madrid during the year 2002]. Enferm Infecc Microbiol Clin. 2004 Oct;22(8):448-51.
- 27. Lasheras Lozano ML, Gil Miguel A, Santos Santos M, Rey Calero J. [The seroepidemiology of the hepatitis A virus in children and adolescents]. Aten Primaria. 1994 Jan;13(1):36-8.
- 28. Lopez-Izquierdo R, Udaondo MA, Zarzosa P, Garcia-Ramon E, Garcinuno S, Bratos MA, et al. [Seroprevalence of viral hepatitis in a representative general population of an urban public health area in Castilla y Leon (Spain)]. Enferm Infecc Microbiol Clin. 2007 May;25(5):317-23.
- 29. Marti Bartolin M, Barreda Barreda V, Manez Gutierrez E, Forcada Segarra JA. Hepatitis A seroprevalence among active population in Castellon in 2010. Vacunas. 2013.
- 30. Martinez IM, Budino AA. Prevalence of antibodies against the A, B, C, and E hepatitis viruses in the rural child population in northern Extremadura. An Esp Pediatr. 1996;45(2):133-6.
- Menendez MT, Cordero M, Viejo G, Miguel D, Malo de Molina A, Otero C. [The serum markers in the pregnant population of the basic health area of El Natahoyo (Gijon)]. Aten Primaria. 1996 Jun 15;18(1):17-21.
- Morales JL, Huber L, Gallego S, Alvarez G, Diez-Delgado J, Gonzalez A, et al. A seroepidemiologic study of hepatitis A in Spanish children. Relationship of prevalence to age and socio-environmental factors. Infection. 1992 Jul-Aug;20(4):194-6.
- 33. Moreno M, Perez Perez A, Martinez M, Agudo S, Lopez-Brea M, Casal C. Retrospective study of increasing incidence of acute hepatitis A in Area 2 of Madrid. A report from the microbiology department at a university hospital, Madrid, Spain. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2010;16:S698.
- 34. Oviedo M, Munoz MP, Dominguez A, Carmona G. Estimated incidence of hepatitis A virus infection in Catalonia. Ann Epidemiol. 2006 Nov;16(11):812-9.
- 35. Perez-Trallero E, Cilla G, Urbieta M, Dorronsoro M, Otero F, Marimon JM. Falling incidence and prevalence of hepatitis A in Northern Spain. Scand J Infect Dis. 1994;26(2):133-6.
- 36. Rivera F, Ruiz J, Garcia de Pesquera F. [Evolution of the prevalence of hepatitis A antibody in Seville]. Aten Primaria. 1998 Feb 15;21(2):97-100.
- 37. Rodriguez-Iglesias MA, Perez-Gracia MT, Garcia-Valdivia MS, Perez-Ramos S. Seroprevalence of hepatitis A virus antibodies in a pediatric population of southern Spain. Infection. 1995 Sep-Oct;23(5):309.
- 38. Ruiz Moreno M, Garcia Aguado J, Carreno Garcia V, Alvarez Sala L, Rincon Victor P, Lopez-Linares del Prado M, et al. [Prevalence of hepatitis caused by A, B and D virus in children]. An Esp Pediatr. 1988 Nov;29(5):357-62.

- 39. Sanchez Quijano A, Lissen Otero E, Garcia de Pesquera F. Prevalence of serological markers of the hepatitis A and B viruses in volunteer blood donors in Sevilla. Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1983;6(2):62-6.
- 40. Santana OE, Rivero LE, Liminana JM, Hernandez LA, Santana M, Martin AM. [Seroepidemiological study of hepatitis A in Gran Canaria (Spain)]. Enferm Infecc Microbiol Clin. 2000 Apr;18(4):170-3.
- 41. Servizo Galego de Saude. Boletin Epidemioloxico de Galicia. Xunta de Galicia, 2014 September 2014. Report No.
- 42. Soriano R, Tiberio G, Martinez Artola V, Casares N, Berrade F. [Hepatitis A seroprevalence in Navarra]. Rev Clin Esp. 2004 Mar;204(3):145-50.
- 43. Suarez A, Navascues CA, Garcia R, Peredo B, Miguel D, Menendez MT, et al. [The prevalence of markers for the hepatitis A and B viruses in the population of Gijon between 6 and 25 years old]. Med Clin (Barc). 1996 Apr 6;106(13):491-4.
- 44. Suarez A, Viejo G, Navascues CA, Garcia R, Diaz G, Otero L, et al. Serological markers of hepatitis A, B and C in first year student nurses. Rev Esp Enferm Dig. 1998 Jul;90(7):480-6.
- 45. Suarez A, Viejo G, Navascues CA, Garcia R, Diaz G, Saro C, et al. [The prevalence of hepatitis A, B and C viral markers in the population of Gijon between 26 and 65 years old]. Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1997 Aug-Sep;20(7):347-52.
- 46. V V, M B, JM H-S, R. J, A. P, R. E, et al. Prevalencia de los anticuerpos contra el virus de la hepatitis A en la poblacion general. Estudio comparativo 1977-1985. Med Clin (Barc). 1987;88:144-6.
- 47. Vargas V, Buti M, Hernandez-Sanchez JM, Jardi R, Portell A, Esteban R, et al. [Occurrence of antibodies against hepatitis A virus in general population. Comparative study, 1977-1985]. Med Clin (Barc). 1987 Jan 31;88(4):144-6.

Sweden

Population (January 2013):	9 555 893
Human development Index (2013):	0.898
HAV vaccine recommendations: Seroprevalence studies by quality	 Hepatitis A vaccine is not part of the routine childhood immunisation programme. Vaccination is recommended for (not publically funded): 1. travellers to endemic areas 2. children of immigrant populations visiting endemic countries of origin, 3. individuals with chronic hepatitis B and C 4. sewage workers (funded by the employer) 5. contacts of cases of hepatitis A are offered free vaccination (first dose)(postexposure). Vaccination is recommended to certain risk groups for hepatitis B in the form of the combined hepatitis A/B vaccine.
score:	score 0: 0 study
	score 1: 2 study
	SCOFE Z: 1 STUDIES
Seroprevalence study timeframe:	19/7-1991

Seroprevalence assessment*: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **very high**

*this assessment is based on data from the 1990s

Two studies (Iwarson 1978, Froesner 1979) reported seroprevalence levels of less than10% in the age groups up to 39 years. One study (Bottiger 1997) conducted in 1991 reported very low seroprevalence, below 10%, in the adult population. Sweden should be considered a country that is likely at a very low endemicity level since the 1940s.

Sweden_Table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level, by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990-1999			
2000-2013			

Reported hepatitis A incidence has been low since 1985 (between 3 and 8 cases per 100 000) and has remained very low during the past years, below 2 cases per 100 000. The current level of incidence is in line with the very low endemicity level assessed through seroprevalence surveys.

The susceptibility among adults has to be considered very high, with more than70% of adult population susceptible to HAV infection.

Sweden_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in Sweden, by age and time period.

Panel a.1: 1975–1989



No data available



Sweden_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in Sweden, by age and time period (1975-2013). .

National data source: personal communication from ECDC National Focal Point/Operational Contact Point, Public Health Agency of Sweden

Bibliography

1. Bottiger M, Christenson B, Grillner L. Hepatitis A immunity in the Swedish population. A study of the prevalence of markers in the Swedish population. Scand J Infect Dis. 1997;29(2):99-102.

Year

- 2. Froesner GG, Papaevangelou G, Buetler R. Antibody against hepatitis A in seven European countries. I. Comparison of prevalance data in different age groups. Am J Epidemiol. 1979;110(1):63-9.
- 3. Iwarson S, Frosner G, Lindholm A, Norkrans G. The changed epidemiology of hepatitis A infection in Scandinavia. Scand J Infect Dis. 1978;10(2):155-6.
- 4. Nordenfelt E. Hepatitis A in Swedish travellers. Vaccine. 1992;10 Suppl 1:S73-4.

United Kingdom

Population (January 2013):	63 905 297
Human development Index (2013):	0.892
HAV vaccine recommendations:	 Hepatitis A vaccine is not part of the routine childhood immunisation programme. Vaccination is recommended to: 1. people travelling to countries at high or intermediate endemicity 2. patients with chronic liver disease 3. haemophiliacs 4. MSM 5. PWID 6. People with occupational exposure, e.g. laboratory staff, sewage workers 7. close contacts for outbreak control.
Seroprevalence studies by quality score:	score 0: 5 study; score 1: 5 study; score 2: 5 studies
Seroprevalence study timeframe:	1985–2003

Seroprevalence assessment: **very low** Incidence assessment: **very low** Susceptibility in adults: **high**

One study (Scott 1989) reported a seroprevalence level of 66% in 1988 in the age group 30–39 years; in the same period other studies (Gay 1994, Tettmar 1987, Bernal 1996) reported seroprevalence levels of less than50% by 30 years of age. All studies conducted from 1990 to 2003 reported seroprevalence levels below 30% by 30 years of age. Therefore, the UK should be considered a country with a very low endemicity level that probably transitioned to such a level during the 1980s.

UK_table 1. Hepatitis A seroprevalence level by time period

	Very low endemicity	Low endemicity	Intermediate endemicity
1975–1989			
1990–1999			
2000–2013			

Reported hepatitis A incidence has been below 5 cases per 100 000 since 1995, with no evidence of large outbreaks. Since 2004 it remains around 1 case per 100 000. The current level of incidence is in line with the very low endemicity level assessed through seroprevalence surveys.

In 2000, the susceptibility was estimated to be above 60% by the age of 30 and in the 1990s around 40% at the age of 50. Considering the current very low seroprevalence in young adults and the incidence picture of the past years, the susceptibility in adults may be considered high at the present time.

United_Kingdom_Figure 1 (panel a). Summary of seroprevalence in the UK, by age and time period. Panel a.1: 1975–1989







124

Panel a.3: 2000-2013



United_Kingdom_Figure 1 (panel b). Summary of seroprevalence in the UK, by age and time period (1975-2013).





United_Kingdom_Figure 2. Reported incidence of hepatitis A, UK, 1989–2013

National data source: https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/public-health-england

Bibliography

- 1. Bernal W, Smith HM, Williams R. A community prevalence study of antibodies to hepatitis A and E in inner-city London. J Med Virol. 1996 Jul;49(3):230-4.
- Bodner C, Anderson WJ, Reid TS, Godden DJ. Childhood exposure to infection and risk of adult onset wheeze and atopy. Thorax. 2000 May;55(5):383-7.
- 3. Gay NJ, Morgan-Capner P, Wright J, Farrington CP, Miller E. Age-specific antibody prevalence to hepatitis A in England: implications for disease control. Epidemiol Infect. 1994 Aug;113(1):113-20.
- 4. Hesketh LM, Rowlatt JD, Gay NJ, Morgan-Capner P, Miller E. Childhood infection with hepatitis A and B viruses in England and Wales. Commun Dis Rep CDR Rev. 1997 Apr 4;7(4):R60-3.
- Higgins G, Wreghitt TG, Gray JJ, Blagdon J, Taylor CE. Hepatitis A virus antibody in East Anglian blood donors. Lancet. 1990 Nov 24;336(8726):1330.
- 6. Howell DR, Thompson CJ, Barbara JAJ. Anti-HAV prevalence in a UK urban blood donor population and the effect on human normal Ig provision. Transfus Med. 1993;3(4):285-9.
- Kurkela S, Pebody R, Kafatos G, Andrews N, Barbara C, Bruzzone B, et al. Comparative hepatitis A seroepidemiology in 10 European countries. Epidemiol Infect. 2012 Dec;140(12):2172-81.
- Morris MC, Gay NJ, Hesketh LM, Morgan-Capner P, Miller E. The changing epidemiological pattern of hepatitis A in England and Wales. Epidemiol Infect. 2002 Jun;128(3):457-63.
- 9. Morris-Cunnington M, Edmunds WJ, Miller E. Immunity and exposure to hepatitis A virus in pre-adolescent children from a multi-ethnic inner city area. Commun Dis Public Health. 2004 Jun;7(2):134-7.
- 10. Morris-Cunnington MC, Edmunds WJ, Miller E, Brown DWG. A population-based seroprevalence study of hepatitis A virus using oral fluid in England and Wales. Am J Epidemiol. 2004 Apr 15;159(8):786-94.
- 11. Nothdurft HD, Dahlgren AL, Gallagher EA, Kollaritsch H, Overbosch D, Rummukainen ML, et al. The risk of acquiring hepatitis A and B among travelers in selected Eastern and Southern Europe and non-European Mediterranean countries: Review and consensus statement on hepatitis A and B vaccination. J Travel Med. 2007;14(3):181-7.
- 12. Ross JD, Ghanem M, Tariq A, Gilleran G, Winter AJ. Seroprevalence of hepatitis A immunity in male genitourinary medicine clinic attenders: a case control study of heterosexual and homosexual men. Sex Transm Infect. 2002 Jun;78(3):174-9.
- 13. Scott NJ, Harrison JF, Zuckerman AJ. Hepatitis A antibody in blood donors in North East Thames region: implications to prevention policies. Epidemiol Infect. 1989 Oct;103(2):377-82.

- 14. Tettmar RE, Masterton RG, Strike PW. Hepatitis A immunity in British adults--an assessment of the need for preimmunisation screening. J Infect. 1987 Jul;15(1):39-43.
- 15. Webb PM, Knight T, Newell DG, Elder JB, Forman D. Helicobacter pylori transmission: evidence from a comparison with hepatitis A virus. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1996 May;8(5):439-41.
- 16. Zuckerman JN, Powell L. Hepatitis A antibodies in attenders of London Travel Clinics: cost-benefit of screening prior to hepatitis A immunisation. J Med Virol. 1994 Dec;44(4):393-4.

Annex 2. Search strategies for HAV seroprevalence

PUBMED

Concept 1:	Boolean operator	Concept 2:	Boolean operator	Concept 3:
OR		OR		OR
"Prevalence"[Mesh]		"Hepatitis A Antibodies"[Mesh]		outbreak*[Title]
"prevalence studies"[Title/Abstract]	AND	"Hepatitis A virus"[Mesh]	NOT	
"prevalence study"[Title/Abstract]		"Hepatitis A Antigens"[Mesh]		
"Prevalence"[Title]		"hav"[Title]		
"Incidence"[Mesh]		"hepatitis a virus"[Title/Abstract]		
"incidence studies"[Title/Abstract]		"hepatitis a viruses"[Title/Abstract]		
"incidence study"[Title/Abstract]		"infectious hepatitis		
"Incidence"[Title]		a"[Title/Abstract]		
"Seroepidemiologic Studies"[Mesh]		"hepatitis a virus		
"seroprevalence"[Title/Abstract]		antibodies"[Title/Abstract]		
"seroprevalences"[Title/Abstract]		"hepatitis a virus		
"seroepidemiologic"[Title/Abstract]		antibody"[Title/Abstract]		
"seroepidemiological"[Title/Abstract]		"hepatitis a virus		
"seroepidemiology"[Title/Abstract]		antigen"[Title/Abstract]		
"sero epidemiologic"[Title/Abstract]		"hepatitis a virus		
"sero epidemiological"[Title/Abstract]		antigens"[Title/Abstract]		
"sero epidemiology"[Title/Abstract]		"hepatitis a virus		
"serosurvey"[Title/Abstract]		hav"[Title/Abstract]		
"serosurveys"[Title/Abstract]		"hepatitis a virus		
serolog*[Title]		infection"[Title/Abstract]		
epidemiolog*[Title]		"anti hav"[Title/Abstract]		
		"hav antibodies"[Title/Abstract]		
		"hav antibody"[Title/Abstract]		
		"hav infection"[Title/Abstract]		
		"hav infections"[Title/Abstract]		
		"hav infectivity"[Title/Abstract]		
		"viral hepatitis a"[Title/Abstract]		
		"hepatitis a"[Title/Abstract]		

Publication date from 1975/01/01 to 2014/06/30

EMBASE

Concept 1:	Boolean operator	Concept 2:	Boolean operator	Concept 3:
OR		OR		OR
'prevalence'/exp 'prevalence studies':ab,ti 'prevalence studies':ab,ti 'prevalence':ti 'incidence'/exp 'incidence studies':ab,ti 'incidence study':ab,ti incidence:ti 'seroepidemiology'/exp seroepidemiologic studies':ab,ti 'seroepidemiologic studies':ab,ti 'sero epidemiologic study':ab,ti 'sero epidemiologic':ab,ti 'sero epidemiological':ab,ti seroprevalenc*:ab,ti serosurvey*:ab,ti serolog*:ti	AND	'hepatitis a antibody'/exp 'hepatitis a antibodies':ab,ti 'hepatitis a antibody':ab,ti 'hepatitis a virus':ab,ti 'hepatitis a viruses':ab,ti 'hepatitis a viruses':ab,ti 'hepatitis a antigen':ab,ti 'hepatitis a virus antigens':ab,ti 'hepatitis a virus natigens':ab,ti 'hepatitis a virus infection':ab,ti 'hepatitis a virus infection':ab,ti 'hav antibodies':ab,ti 'hav antibody':ab,ti 'hav infections':ab,ti 'hav infectivity':ab,ti 'viral hepatitis a':ab,ti hav:ti	NOT	outbreak*:ti
(seropositiv* NEAR/5 'hepatitis a'):ab,ti (serolog* NEAR/5 'hepatitis a'):ti (seroepidemiolog* NEAR/5 'hepatitis a'):ab,ti (epidemiolog* NEAR/5 'hepatitis a'):ti (seropositiv* NEAR/15 hav):ab,ti (serolog* NEAR/15 hav):ti (seroepidemiolog* NEAR/15 hav):ab,ti (epidemiolog* NEAR/15 hav):ti	NOT	outbreak*:ti		

[embase]/lim AND [1975-2014]/py

Annex 3. Expert Panel: Terms of Reference and composition

Changes

This is the first version. No changes.

Glossary of Terms

The glossary of terms is given in Table 1.

Table 1. Glossary of terms.

Term	Description
CDC	Centers for Diseases Control and Prevention
FWD	Food- and Waterborne Diseases and Zoonoses
EC	European Commission
EP	Expert Panel
EU	European Union
ECDC	European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control
HAV	Hepatitis A Virus
HA	Hepatitis A
MSs	Member States
VHPB	Viral Hepatitis Prevention Board
WHO	World Health Organization

Background

The notification rate in the EU for HAV has been steadily decreasing over the last 15 years, from 14.0 in 1997 to 2.51 per 100 000 population in 2011⁵, despite some countries still experiencing high notification rates. This most likely reflects improved living conditions, as HAV seroprevalence rates are strongly correlated with socioeconomic status and access to clean water and sanitation.

The highest notification rates in the EU are reported among the under 15 years old. There is a marked seasonal pattern with a peak in the autumn, which may reflect increases following travel to endemic countries during summer holidays. In the absence of vaccination, the low incidence in the EU population can result in a high proportion of susceptible individuals.

Food-borne transmission of HAV has been implicated in several outbreaks in recent years. Between 2007 and 2011, EFSA and ECDC reported 11 outbreaks with strong evidence of hepatitis A as the causative agent. In 2013–2014 two large multi-country outbreaks of HAV linked to consumption of frozen berries raised concern on the potential for re-emerging risk of hepatitis A in the EU/EEA

In light of the outbreaks occurring in the EU/EEA and the changes in the epidemiology of HAV with a shift to older ages, an assessment of the epidemiological situation in the EU/EEA would be of interest in order to understand the situation and evaluate potential vaccine recommendations.

In this context, in 2014 ECDC started the project 'Guidance on hepatitis A prevention and control with a focus on post-exposure prophylaxis, vaccination policies, and seroprevalence in the EU/EEA'. The project aims at assessing the epidemiological situation of hepatitis A in EU/EEA in order to inform potential vaccine recommendations. ECDC is currently performing a systematic review to retrieve and analyse all available evidence on seroprevalence and incidence of hepatitis A in the EU/EEA for the period 1975–2013. The findings shall be used to identify the pattern of hepatitis A endemicity profiles across the EU/EEA using the framework developed by the World Health Organization (WHO)⁶, based on age- specific HAV seroprevalence.

⁵ ECDC Annual Epidemiological Report, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications/Publications/annual-epidemiological-report-2013.pdf</u>

⁶ WHO position paper on hepatitis A vaccines – June 2012. Available at: <u>http://www.who.int/wer/2012/wer8728_29.pdf?ua=1</u>

The project general objectives are to:

- assess and describe HAV endemicity across the EU/EEA, by providing:
 - geographical endemicity pattern
 - secular HAV endemicity pattern
- propose tailored vaccination strategies for different HAV endemicity profiles in the EU/AA as defined according to the WHO framework.

Expected outcomes of the project are:

- a full report on the epidemiology of HAV in the EU/EEA;
- a guideline for vaccination against HAV as a prevention and control measure in the EU/EEA, and;
- at least one peer-reviewed article.

In the frame of this project, ECDC will establish and manage a multi-sectorial Expert Panel (EP) composed of experts on hepatitis A (HEPA) and vaccination programmes. The HEPA EP shall provide expert opinion in interpretation and presentation of the findings from the systematic reviews on HAV seroprevalence and incidence in the EU/EEA and contribute to proposing tailored vaccination strategies for different HAV endemicity profiles occurring in the EU/EEA.

Composition of the Expert Panel

The EP will consist of ten invited experts on hepatitis A and vaccination from EU/EEA and non-EU countries, and representatives of the main international stakeholders such as the World Health Organization, Centre for Diseases Control and Prevention (CDC) or the Viral Hepatitis Prevention Board (VHPB). The EP will also include ECDC staff members responsible for the implementation of the project.

EP members will participate in their capacity as individual experts. The EP may also agree to include other members or observers, such as additional HAV experts from Member States or third countries, members of the Food- and Waterborne Diseases and zoonoses Network (FWD-Net), representatives of the European Commission or other EU agencies, as the need may arise and following agreement with ECDC.

The chair of the EP shall be an ECDC staff member together with an external member of the EP. ECDC may invite additional ECDC staff members, observers and external experts to take part in the EP meetings. The secretariat of the EP shall be provided by the ECDC.

Tasks of the Expert Panel

The EP shall discuss and make suggestions and proposals to the ECDC project team on the development of the project 'Guidance on hepatitis A prevention and control with a focus on post-exposure prophylaxis, vaccination policies, and seroprevalence in the EU/EEA'. The EP will contribute to the finalisation of the systematic review report and will be responsible together with ECDC project team for the development of a guidelines for vaccination against HAV as a prevention and control measure in the EU/EEA.

The main tasks of the EP will be to:

- review and provide inputs on the findings from the systematic review and the attribution of HAV endemicity profiles
- provide inputs and agree on the main conclusions for the final report
- review the final draft report
- contribute to the formulation of tailored vaccination strategies for different HAV endemicity profiles in the EU/AA
- contribute to the development of the 'Guideline for vaccination against HAV as a prevention and control measure in the EU/EEA' by providing expert inputs and reviewing the guideline draft (scheduled for 2015)
- closely liaise with ECDC project team and serve as a continuous forum for discussion during the implementation of the project.

Members of the EP shall be included in the authorship of the ECDC guideline document. Inclusion in the authorship of the peer-reviewed articles will be subject to individual contribution to the preparation of the manuscripts and in line with the criteria set forth by the International Committee of Medical Journals Editors (ICMJE), http://www.icmje.org/recommendations/browse/roles-and-responsibilities/defining-the-role-of-authors-and-contributors.html

Selection procedure

The selection procedure for invitation to participate in the EP is proposed by ECDC. The invitation to participate and become nominated as an expert in the EP is based on the following criteria, and previously recognised expertise on HAV and vaccination programmes:

- HAV public health experts identified through previous participation to ECDC initiatives
- identification via the ECDC Expert Database
- representatives from key stakeholders e.g., WHO, CDC, VHPB, European Commission.

Ideally, in selecting the composition of the EP, the aim is to have a balance, to the extent possible, between gender, Eastern and Western European countries, high and low endemicity countries, large and small countries as well as countries implementing different vaccination strategies, including universal routine vaccination against HAV.

Declaration of interest

Members of the EP will be invited to sign up in the ECDC Expert Directory (http://ecdc.europa.eu/en/aboutus/external_experts/Pages/external_experts.aspx).

Members will be requested to declare any interest by completing and signing ECDC standard Declaration of Interest. This can be done by following the online procedure through the ECDC Expert Directory webpage. The signed declaration of interest shall be submitted before the participation to the first EP meeting and shall be renewed on annual bases for the duration of the membership. The declaration of interest will be screened by the ECDC compliance officer and if any conflict of interest is identified the EP member will be contacted regarding possible mitigating measures

Duration

The expected duration of the membership is 18 months. The membership may be extended in case of need, as decided and communicated by ECDC.

Schedule overview

The first meeting of the EP is planned in October 2014. The project is expected to end by December 2015 the latest. In particular, the following applies:

- The EP is convened by ECDC and meets at ECDC premises in Stockholm;
- The EP members will be invited to participate to an introductory teleconference in the second half of September 2014 (week 39 or 40);
- The EP will meet for the first time on 6–7 October 2014 to discuss on the findings from the systematic review and to start formulating tailored vaccination strategies for different HAV endemicity profiles;
- Further inputs may be requested to support the finalisation of the systematic review report (November 2014-January 2015);
- Publication of the report on the systematic review of HAV seroprevalence and incidence in the EU/EEA (February 2015);
- For 2015, another meeting is planned, to be defined, to eventually provide expert advice and inputs on the development of the 'Guideline for vaccination against HAV as a prevention and control measure in the EU/EEA' (May/June 2015). Other relevant topics for discussion during this meeting could be prioritised by the panel;
- Further opinions or advice may be requested to support the finalisation guideline (June-August 2015);
- Release of the guideline (autumn 2015)

EP members are invited to participate on voluntary basis in the guideline and/or peer-reviewed articles drafting process.

In between the physical meetings, communication with and between the members of the EP will be maintained by a dedicated workspace in the ECDC extranet, emails and/or teleconferences.

Contact information

Any questions related to the project should be addressed to ECDC.

Members of the panel

Name	Country
Mira Kojouharova	Bulgaria
Roman Chilbek	Czech Republic
Jördis Ott	Germany
Manolis Galanakis	Greece
Daniel Shouval	Israel
Caterina Rizzo	Italy
Vytauthas Usonis	Lithuania
Denisa Janta	Romania
Angela Dominguez	Spain
Ingrid Uhno	Sweden
Noel Nelson	United States

With the additional participation of Vana Papaevangelou (Greece) and Valeria Alfonsi (Italy).

European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control (ECDC)

Postal address: Granits väg 8, SE-171 65 Solna, Sweden

Visiting address: Tomtebodavägen 11A, SE-171 65 Solna, Sweden

Tel. +46 858601000 Fax +46 858601001 www.ecdc.europa.eu

An agency of the European Union www.europa.eu

Subscribe to our publications www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications

Contact us publications@ecdc.europa.eu

Follow us on Twitter @ECDC_EU

1 Like our Facebook page www.facebook.com/ECDC.EU

ECDC is committed to ensuring the transparency and independence of its work

In accordance with the Staff Regulations for Officials and Conditions of Employment of Other Servants of the European Union and the ECDC Independence Policy, ECDC staff members shall not, in the performance of their duties, deal with a matter in which, directly or indirectly, they have any personal interest such as to impair their independence. Declarations of interest must be received from any prospective contractor(s) before any contract can be awarded. www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/aboutus/transparency

HOW TO OBTAIN EU PUBLICATIONS

Free publications:

- one copy:
 - /ia EU Bookshop (http://bookshop.europa.eu);
- more than one copy or posters/maps:

from the European Union's representations (http://ec.europa.eu/represent_en.htm); from the delegations in non-EU countries (http://eeas.europa.eu/delegations/index_en.htm) by contacting the Europe Direct service (http://europa.eu/europedirect/index_en.htm) or calling oo 800 6 7 8 9 10 11 (freephone number from anywhere in the EU) (*).

(*) The information given is free, as are most calls (though some operators, phone boxes or hotels may charge you).

Priced publications:

via EU Bookshop (http://bookshop.europa.eu).

